United States Department of the Interior National Park Service	r
National Register of Historic Registration Form	Places
This form is for use in nominating or requesting determinations for individual properties and distric appropriate box or by entering the information requested. If an item does not apply to the property instructions. Place additional entries and narrative items on continuation sheets (NPS Form 10-9	cts. See instructions in How to Complete the National Register of Historic Places Registration Form (National Register Bulletin 16A). Complete each item by marking "X" in the y being documented, enter "WA" for "not applicable." For functions, architectural classification, materials and areas of significance, enter only categories and subcategories from the 000a). Use a typewriter, word processor, or computer, to complete all items.
Name of Property	
historic name Marycrest Colle	ege Historic District
other names/site number	
2. Location	
street & number _portions of the 1500	& 1600 blocks of W. 12 <sup>th</sup> Street N/A [_] not for publication
city or town <u>Davenport</u>	N/A [_] vicinity
state lowa code IA	county <u>Scott</u> code <u>163</u> zip code <u>52804</u>
3. State/Federal Agency Certification	
In my opinion, the property [] meets [] does not see the property []	March 9,2004 Date
Signature of certifying official/Title	Date
State or Federal agency and bureau	
	Λ
4. National Park Service Certification I hereby certify that the property is: [L] entered in the National Register. [_] See continuation sheet.	Signature of the Keeper Date of Action Coston 4.14.04
determined eligible for the     National Register.     See continuation sheet.	<i>L</i>
[_] determined not eligible for the National Register.	
[_] removed from the National Register	
[_] other, (explain:)	
<u> </u>	

-

-

NPS Form 10-900 (Oct. 1990) OMB No. 10024-0018

MAR 0 8 2004 341

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property	<u>     Scott County, IA</u> County and State
5. Classification	
<b>5. Classification Ownership of Property Category of Property</b> (Check as many boxes as apply)       (Check only one box)         [X] private       [] building(s)         [] public-local       [X] district         [] public-State       [] site         [] public-Federal       [] structure         [] object	Number of Resources within Property         (Do not include previously listed resources in the count.)         Contributing       Noncontributing         6       5         buildings         sites         structures         objects
<b>Name of related multiple property listing</b> Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a multiple property listing.) N/A	<u>6</u> 5 Total Number of contributing resources previously listed in the National Register 2
6. Function or Use Historic Functions (Enter categories from instructions) EDUCATION/college	Current Functions (Enter categories from instructions) DOMESTIC/multiple dwellling
DOMESTIC/single dwelling RELIGION/Religious facility	COMMERCE/TRADE/business SOCIAL/meeting hall
	VACANT/Not in Use
7. Description Architectural Classification (Enter categories from instructions)	Materials (Enter categories from instructions)
LATE 19th & 20th CENTURY REVIVALS/Jacobethan Revival	foundation <u>STONE</u>
LATE 19th & 20th CENTURY REVIVALS/Late Gothic Revival	walls BRICK
LATE VICTORIAN/Queen Anne	CONCRETE
LATE 19th & 20th CENTURY REVIVALS/Collegiate Gothic	roof <u>ASPHALT</u>
	other

# Narrative Description

.

~

(Describe the historic and current condition of the property on one or more continuation sheets.)

#### Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property

### 8. Statement of Significance

#### Applicable National Register Criteria (Mark "x" in one or more boxes for the criteria qualifying the property

for National Register listing.)

- [X] A Property is associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of our history.
- B Property is associated with the lives of persons significant in our past.
- [X] C Property embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or represents the work of a master, or possesses high artistic values, or represents a significant and distinguishable entity whose components lack Individual distinction.

D Property has yielded, or is likely to yield, information important in prehistory or history.

# **Criteria Considerations**

(Mark "x" in all the boxes that apply.)

Property is:

- [X] A owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes.
- B removed from its original location.
- **C** a birthplace or grave.
- D a cemetery.
- E a reconstructed building, object, or structure.
- [] **F** a commemorative property.
- **G** less than 50 years of age or achieved significance within the past 50 years.

Narrative	Statement of	Significance
(Explain the	significance of the	property on one or more continuation sheets.)

9. Major Bibliographical References

Scott	Coun	ty, IA
	nty and	

Areas of Significance (Enter categories from instructions)

EDUCATION

ARCHITECTURE

Period of Significance 1938-1955

**Significant Dates** 

<u>1938</u>

1939

<u>1941</u>

Significant Person

(Complete if Criterion B is marked above)

Cultural Affiliation N/A

Architect/Builder Temple & Temple

Diniography	
(Cite the books, articles, and other sources used in preparing this form on o	one or more continuation sheets.)
Previous documentation on file (NPS):	Primary location of additional data:
preliminary determination of individual listing	[x] State Historic Preservation Office
(36 CFR 67) has been requested	Other State agency
[] previously listed in the National Register	Federal agency
[x] previously determined eligible by the National	Local government
Register	University
[_] designated a National Historic Landmark	[_] Other
[] recorded by Historic American Buildings Survey	Name of repository:
#	

[\_] recorded by Historic American Engineering Record # \_\_\_\_\_

Marycrest College Historic District	Scott County, IA
Name of Property	County and State
10. Geographical Data	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Acreage of Property approximately 15 acres	
UTM References	
(Place additional UTM references on a continuation sheet.)	
1 [1] 5] [7]0]0]5]0]0] [4]6]0]0]3]8]0] 2 [1] 5] 7]0]0]5]0]0]	[4]6]0]0]2]8]0]
Zone Easting Northing Zone Easting	Northing
3 <u>[1] 5]</u> <u>[7]0]0]6]4]0]</u> <u>[4]6]0]0]2]8]0]</u> <u>4 [1] 5]</u> <u>[7]0]0]6]4]0]</u>	
Zone Easting Northing Zone Easting [x] See continuation sheet	Northing
Verbal Boundary Description (Describe the boundaries of the property on a continuation sheet.)	
Boundary Justification	
(Explain why the boundaries were selected on a continuation sheet.)	
11. Form Prepared By	
name/title Marlys A. Svendsen, Svendsen Tyler, Inc.	
organizationfor Signature Development Company, Davenport, IA	date <u>October 2003</u>
street & number <u>N3834 Deep Lake Road</u>	telephone715/469-3300
	telephone <u>13/403-3500</u>
city or town <u>Sarona</u> state <u>WI</u> zip	o code <u>54870</u>
Additional Documentation	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Submit the following items with the complete form:	
Continuation Sheets	
Sontinuation Sheeta	
Maps	
A <b>USGS map</b> (7.5 or 15 minute series) indicating the property's location.	
A Sketch map for historic districts and properties having large acreage or n	umerous resources.
Photographs	
Representative black and white photographs of the property.	
Additional items Check with the SHPO or FPO for any additional items)	
Property Owner	
Complete this item at the request of SHPO or FPO.)	
name Signature Development Company Attention: Chris Ales	
street & number 901 Tremont telephone 563/323-5880	

city or town	Davenport	 state _ IA	zip code	52803	
			· · · ·		

Paperwork Reduction Act Statement: This information is being collected for applications to the National Register of Historic Places to nominate properties for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to list properties, and to amend existing listings. Response to this request is required to obtain a benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (16 U.S.C. 470 et seq.).

Estimated Burden Statement: Public reporting burden for this form is estimated to average 18.1 hours per response including time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining data, and completing and reviewing the form. Direct comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspect of this form to the Chief, Administrative Services Division, National Park Service, P.O. Box 37127, Washington, DC 20013-7127; and the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reductions Projects (1024-0018), Washington, DC 20503.

Section Number \_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_\_1\_\_

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property

Scott County, IA State

# 7. Description

Materials (continued): Foundation: BRICK; CONCRETE Roof: STONE/SLATE

# **Narrative Description:**

The Marycrest College Historic District (see page 45) occupies an irregularly shaped campus containing 13 collegiate buildings and former residences on a site that overlooks the Mississippi River in Davenport's west end. The site is west of downtown Davenport approximately 16 blocks and north of the Mississippi River approximately 15 blocks.<sup>1</sup> District boundaries extend from Washington Street on the east to Division Street on the west, and from north of West 13<sup>th</sup> Street on the north to West 10<sup>th</sup> Street on the south. The District comprises a steeply sloping hillside along the south edge that rises approximately 80 feet to a level campus around which most of the oldest buildings are sited. West 12<sup>th</sup> Street extends through the campus along the north edge and Clay Street dead ends at the edge of the campus at the southeast corner. A group of newer buildings extends along a section of W. 12<sup>th</sup> Street.

The neighborhoods surrounding the Marycrest College Historic District include a mix of residential and institutional buildings. The Riverview Terrace Historic District. which is located on the National Register of Historic Places (NRHP), immediately adjoins the southeast corner of the campus. This neighborhood contains medium to large-scale frame and masonry single-family dwellings that overlook Riverview Terrace Park and distant vistas of the Mississippi River. The blocks to the immediate north of the Marycrest District contain mostly frame single-family dwellings from the turn of the late 19<sup>th</sup> through the early 20<sup>th</sup> century. Further north along the 1300 to 1500 blocks of Washington Street is a former German-American commercial district. Its buildings are a mix of one and two-story commercial structures, single-family dwellings, and several apartment buildings. Along the south edge, the Marycrest campus slopes steeply to the south with single-family residences from the 1880s through the turn of the 20<sup>th</sup> century facing 10<sup>th</sup> Street along the south side. At the southwest corner of the campus, the terrain drops off sharply. A cluster of apartment buildings was built here in the 1970s. These buildings are screened from the campus by a dense stand of deciduous trees. The steep hillside occupied by the campus continues west of the historic district and Division Street. Here the Putnam Museum, the former Davenport Art Museum, and Feiervary Park and Zoo extend along tree-covered slopes with parking occupying the level areas along West 12th Street.

As noted above, most of the Marycrest buildings were developed around an informal rectangular open space at the center of the campus. The first buildings developed for the campus including the Max Petersen House, Upham Hall, and West Hall, are located along the south side of this rectangle

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The Mississippi River runs east to west through the Quad Cities with Davenport occupying the north (west) bank of the river opposite Rock Island, Illinois.

Section Number \_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_\_2

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

with Petersen Hall extending along the north side. The second wave of buildings was erected at the east end of the rectangle (Cone Library) and on top of the sloping hillside (Lawlor Hall) in the 1950s. This pattern was continued when Walsh Hall was added to the northeast corner of the rectangle and Rohlman Hall was built further down the hillside in a third wave of building in the 1960s. The following decade, the campus was expanded to the west, north and east. The Kuno Struck House and garage, already in existence at the west end of the central campus, were acquired by the college in the late 1970s. The last buildings were erected on campus during the same decade north and east of the central campus – the Activities Center and Nursing Building along West 12<sup>th</sup> Street.

During its six decades of existence, the campus was criss-crossed by a series of paths, sidewalks, and paved drives that connected dormitories with classroom buildings, administrative buildings, the library, and various parking lots. The central campus sometimes referred to as the "Quad," retains its rectangular open space with mature oak and maple trees scattered across the area. Dense shrubs and herbaceous perennials line the building foundations and entrances. Most of the curvilinear walkways are four feet wide and covered in concrete with a few footpaths unpaved. The parking lots are scattered generally around the perimeter of the campus with a few small parking areas adjoining the elliptical drive that passes though the central campus and connects to West 12<sup>th</sup> Street approximately 100 feet east of Sturdevant Street. Larger parking lots surround the Activities Center and line the south side of the Walsh Building and Nursing Building. A two level parking structure is built along the south side of Upham Hall adjacent to the building's tall raised basement level in the cutaway hillside. A separate driveway connects to the Struck House approximately 50 feet east of Division Street. A wrought iron gate and fence set off this former residential property. Sections of wrought iron fencing with tall, narrowly spaced pickets continue along the north side of Petersen Hall.

As noted above, the terrain of the Marycrest College Historic District is level along the top half and steeply sloping from north to south towards West 10<sup>th</sup> Street. Building construction for Lawlor Hall, Upham Hall, and especially Rohlman Hall is accommodated by foundation grade changes. In several instances, the building design takes advantage of the slopes. The terrain change is most pronounced from the rear of Upham Hall to West 10<sup>th</sup> Street where the hillside drops 80 feet over 210 feet or a 1:2% fall. The hillside is grass covered with no rock outcroppings and only a handful of trees. Campus building occupants are afforded an uninterrupted view of Davenport's west end residences, church spires, and the Centennial Bridge across the Mississippi River.

Buildings in the Marycrest College Historic District include the full range of collegiate building types found on campuses developed during the mid-20<sup>th</sup> century. Residential buildings include two large-scale *single dwellings* and one detached garage that pre-date establishment of the college. Three multi-story *residential halls* were built for boarding students. *Mixed-use halls* include the largest building on campus that contains dormitory rooms, a cafeteria, and chapel as well as three other buildings that house various combinations of classrooms, laboratories, lecture halls, auditoriums, and offices. *Single-use buildings* include the college library and an indoor sports facility. A discussion of the District's buildings organized by type and categorized as contributing or non-

Section Number \_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_\_3\_

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

contributing resources within the District follows.

# Single Dwellings

The oldest buildings in the Marycrest College Historic District are two single dwellings. The Max Petersen House (Photo #1, key contributing, NRHP) was constructed in 1888 on a multi-acre bluff top site overlooking Davenport's west end. The 21/2-story red brick building has an ashlar limestone foundation and dressed limestone trim for a beltcourse above the second story windows. The house's massive bell-cast hipped roof has hipped attic dormers with a projecting cross-gable wing along the east side and both conical and pyramidal roofed towers on the front (south) facade. Enclosed porches line the east and south walls with a short, angled two-story wing with second floor gallery extending at the southeast corner. Wood ornamentation includes turned posts, scroll-cut fretwork, and brackets on the porches and balcony as well as dentils along the cornice, dormers, and pediment edges. Several of the west and south porches are enclosed with 1/1 double-hung windows topped by stained glass transoms. The south entrance porch and rear service porch retain their turned posts and open balustrades. The Petersen House is an excellent example of the Queen Anne Style and despite its conversion to collegiate use in 1938 retains its domestic scale and appearance. Although no architect has been identified for the building it is possible that it was designed by Davenport architect Frederick Clausen who was frequently favored for other Petersen family commercial and residential commissions. The Petersen House has served various collegiate purposes through the years including a faculty residence, dining hall, and music classrooms.

The second residence on the Marycrest campus is the **Kuno Struck House** (Photo #17, contributing, NRHP), which was given the name "Clifton Manor" following its acquisition by the college in 1978. The Struck House was designed in 1910 by the architectural firm of Clausen and Clausen in the Jacobethan Revival Style. The 21/2-story red brick and limestone house has a rectangular footprint and asymmetrical facade. A hipped roof extends the length of the building with the ridge oriented east-west. Parapetted wall gables and shallow projecting bays extend along the front (façade). They are of varying heights and feature brick and ashlar stone finishes, diamond shaped leaded glass windows, and ornamental cut-stone trim. A semi-circular arched opening marks the recessed entrance. The south façade features a semi-circular masonry patio with an ornamental stone balustrade. South vistas look out over the Mississippi River. The house's slate roof was installed in 1972 replacing the original slate roof. In 1927 building permits show that the Struck House Garage (Photo #18, contributing) was built a short distance northeast of the house and three years later it was remodeled. The 1-story brick garage has a low-pitched hipped roof with double and single car bays on the south side containing replacement overhead metal doors and an original paneled wood passage door on the south side as well. Two 6/1 double-hung windows are on the west facade. Both the Struck House and garage are considered contributing to the Marycrest College Historic District because of their age and previous National Register listing. The college acquired both in 1978. The Struck House was used by the college as meeting room and banquet space while the garage served as a maintenance building.

Section Number \_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_\_4\_

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA

# **Residential Halls**

Residential halls were among the first buildings constructed at the heart of the Marycrest campus. West Hall (Photo #6, contributing) was erected as a two-story dormitory in 1941 for a cost of \$23,950. John C. Tunnicliff Construction Company served as engineer and contractor for the building. In 1958 a third floor was added to the building with Raymond C. Whitaker serving as architect. West Hall has a rectangular plan measuring 39 by 86 feet overall and was connected to the adjacent Max Petersen House by a narrow one-story corridor midway along the east facade in 1941. West Hall has a structural steel system with a poured concrete foundation, brick faced tile walls, and poured concrete floors and roof deck. The wall brick is the standard Brick Marycrest used on all buildings constructed through the 1960s - a mottled red face brick manufactured by the Hydraulic Press Brick Company of St. Louis- and is set on a poured concrete foundation. The front (north) façade is divided into three bays with the center bay projecting slightly. Windows are 6/1 double-hung wood sash with single glazing. On the first floor, paired windows flank the projecting entrance vestibule. Each of the upper bays has a single window with Bedford stone used for the lintel and sill. Bedford stone is also used for beltcourses between floors, the plain coping, and the vestibule trim. Concrete steps set between solid brick balustrades lead to the entrance door, a nonoriginal slab wood door with a small light. A narrow three-light transom is above the door with rectangular stone blocks for trim around the short stepped parapet of the projecting vestibule. Originally a stone cross (non-extant) rested on the center of the vestibule's parapet.





# NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES

**Continuation Sheet** 

Section Number 7 Page 5

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

The west and east façades have eight bays with beltcourses separating floors in the end bays. The center bays along these façades are recessed slightly. Single and paired 6/1 double-hung wood sash fill the bays. A small three-story bay projects on the east façade adjacent to the one-story connecting corridor. Its walls are constructed of matching brick with windows flanking an entrance on both the north and south sides. The original doors feature three horizontal lights in the upper half and matching wood panels in the lower half. A metal fire escape and walkway connects the upper levels of the Petersen House and West Hall with a common exit stairs. The south façade has three bays with single 6/1 double-hung sash in each bay except for the center entrance bay. Here it retains its original concrete steps set between poured concrete balustrades. Its original wood door configured with three horizontal lights in the upper half and three rectangular wood panels in the lower half survives.

The interior of West Hall's three floors is laid out along double loaded central corridors with 14 rooms, a stairwell, and a central bathroom on each floor. The first floor differs slightly due to the presence of an entrance lounge at the north end just inside the front door. The college's first post office space (non-extant) was located in this area. The building's concrete floors are covered with various combinations of asphalt tile, ceramic tile, and carpet. Walls are either plastered or painted concrete block with mid-rails along the corridors. Trim for openings is various combinations of metal, wood, and rubber. Entrances for each room have textured glass transoms over paneled wood doors, each with a large panel in the upper half over two vertical panels in the lower half. The bathrooms include various combinations of wall-hung lavatories, showers, and bathtub stalls, and toilets. Bathroom walls are plastered on the lower floors and glazed terra cotta tile on the third floor. The main stairwell located along the west side of the corridor has a metal staircase with concrete treads and an oak handrail. The balustrades are moderately spaced square metal posts. West Hall has been vacant for more than a decade.

The second residential hall constructed at Marycrest built exclusively for dormitory purposes was **Freshman Hall-Lawlor Hall** (Photo #11, contributing). Built in two phases from plans drawn by Raymond C. Whitaker, Lawlor Hall was the first campus building that did not front onto the central campus at the top of the hill. It is located down the sloping hillside from the Max Petersen House and West Hall at an elevation approximately 10 to 20 feet lower than the central campus. Lawlor Hall was built as a freshman dormitory with the original two-story and partial basement building erected in 1955 for a cost of \$150,000. John C. Tunnicliff Construction Company served as contractor for the original building. In 1959 a third floor was added to the building with Raymond C. Whitaker serving as architect and Tunnicliff and MacDonald as general contractors. Lawlor Hall has a rectangular plan measuring 164 by 36 feet overall with four stories including basement exposed on the south and three on the north. It has 12-inch brick and concrete block walls with a pre-cast concrete joist system and lightweight concrete roof deck. The wall brick is the standard Brick Marycrest used on all buildings constructed through the 1960s – a mottled red face brick manufactured by the Hydraulic Press Brick Company of St. Louis. Brushed aluminum covers the flat coping of the parapet.

<b>United States</b>	Department of the Interior
National Park	Service

Section Number \_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_\_6\_\_\_

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

The unusual site configurations do not grant the building a prominent front façade though the primary entrance is the one-story section at the east end along the north side. The north façade of the one-story entrance wing has a recessed bay with four grouped windows, each configured with

Lawlor Hall, 1959 (historic view looking southwest; from: Marycrest College Collection. Marycrest College Archives, Congregation of Humility of Mary Center, Davenport, Iowa.)



five horizontal lights in a vertical stack. A pair of plate glass and metal doors is located between the window bay, adjacent to the multi-story dormitory wing. Walkways and steps descend along the east end of the lounge wing with widely spaced windows and an entrance located on the first floor and basement levels of this end. Windows found here and elsewhere throughout the building are aluminum-clad sash with three horizontal single-glazed lights including an operable lower pivot light with screen panel. The north and south façades of the dormitory wing have 10 and 13 bays respectively, with paired three-light window groups in most bays and single windows in a few long the south façade. Three levels are exposed on the north and four on the south. The west façade has three full floors and the partial basement levels exposed. Three closely spaced three-light windows are centered on the upper levels with entrance doors (wood with four horizontal glass lights) set between windows on the first floor and at the basement level. A concrete block staircase connects this entrance to the ground level.

The interior of Lawlor Hall's dormitory wing is laid out along double loaded central corridors with 10 student rooms on the north side and from 4 to 8 student rooms on the south side. The balance of

Section Number \_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_\_7\_\_\_

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

the south side contains central bathrooms, storage rooms, janitor rooms, recreation rooms, and rooms for the residence hall sisters. Walls and ceilings are painted concrete block and prefabricated concrete joists. Window and door openings are defined by curved concrete block edges. Painted metal trim surround door openings with rubber baseboard. Flush metal doors access each student room with wire glass in single-light metal doors used elsewhere. All interior finishes for windows are brushed aluminum with no additional metal trim. The lounge on the main floor of the entrance wing has different finishes than the balance of the building. Its walls are faced with unpainted cream colored brick with groups of four brushed aluminum windows, each configured with five horizontal lights in a vertical stack, located along the north and south walls and three widely spaced three-light windows on the east wall. Brick walls separate the lounge from the foyer and central corridor. The lounge floor is carpeted while the corridors are terrazzo.

**Rohiman Hall** (Photo #14, non-contributing) was built in 1966 from plans drawn by Raymond C. Whitaker and Ken Wagner. It is located down the sloping hillside from Lawlor Hall at an elevation approximately 30 feet lower than Lawlor and 50 feet lower than the central campus. Rohiman Hall was built as an upper classman dormitory. O. Jorgensen & Sons of Clinton served as contractor. Rohiman Hall has an L-shaped plan measuring 197 by 123 feet overall. Three stories are above grade in the west dormitory wing with a partial ground floor exposed on the south side of this wing. The east wing of the L includes two levels plus the ground floor on the east façade and a lower level and basement floor below the ground floor on the south and west façades bringing the number of full or partial occupied levels to six. The building has a poured concrete foundation with 12-inch brick and concrete block walls and a pre-cast concrete joist system and lightweight concrete roof deck similar to that employed in Lawlor Hall. The wall brick is the standard Brick Marycrest used on all buildings constructed through the 1960s – a mottled red face brick manufactured by the Hydraulic Press Brick Company of St. Louis. Brushed aluminum coping extends along the parapet.

As with Lawlor Hall, the Rohlman Hall's sloping site does not provide the building with a standard front facade. The primary entrance is into the entry and fover located on the second floor level of the east end along the north side of the building's west wing. Two flights of concrete steps along the east edge of Lawlor Hall lead to a 10-foot wide suspended concrete bridge that in turn connects to a pair of plate glass and metal doors of Rohlman Hall. The bridge's balustrade has matching brick and stone clad piers set between recessed wood benches. Window groups along the north and east facades of the east end of Rohlman Hall contain three windows, each configured with four horizontal lights in a vertical stack. Multiple flights of concrete steps and sidewalk sections descend along the east façade with widely spaced single windows. Windows found here and elsewhere throughout the building are aluminum-clad sash with three horizontal single-glazed lights including an operable lower pivot light with screen panel. The dormitory wings have single or paired threelight windows evenly spaced along each facade. Secondary entrances are located at the ground floor level of the west end of the west wing and at the basement level of the south end of the east wing. Additional student and service entrances for the east wing open along the east facade. Entrance doors along the west, south, and east facades are a combination of original horizontal light wood doors and flush metal doors.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

### NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES Continuation Sheet

Section Number \_\_\_\_ 7 \_\_\_ Page \_\_\_ 8\_\_\_\_

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property

Scott County, IA
State

**Rohlman Hall, 1971** (historic view looking southwest; from: Marycrest College Collection. Marycrest College Archives, Congregation of Humility of Mary Center, Davenport, Iowa.)



The interiors arrangement of Rohlman Hall's dormitory wings are laid out along double loaded central corridors with 4 to 12 student rooms on each side. The balance of each corridor contains central bathrooms, storerooms, janitor rooms, recreation rooms, and rooms for the residence hall sisters and housemother. Three stairwells are located in the northwest corner of the west wing, near the main entrance, and near the southwest corner of the east wing. Walls and ceilings are painted concrete block and prefabricated concrete joists. Window and door openings are defined by curved concrete block edges. Painted metal trim surround door openings with rubber baseboard. Flush metal doors access each student room. All interior finishes for windows are brushed aluminum with no additional metal trim. Flooring is a mix of tile, carpeting, and terrazzo.

## Mixed-Use Halls

On a small college campus such as that of Marycrest College, buildings are frequently required to serve more than one purpose, hence the presence of a series of mixed-use halls. **Upham Hall** (Photos #2-4, key contributing) was the first building newly erected for the Marycrest campus in 1939. Known during its early years as the "Administration Building" and "Liberal Arts Hall," it took the name Upham Hall in 1963. It is not surprising that as the college's initial building, it contained

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service	
NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES Continuation Sheet	
Section Number 7 Page 9	
Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property	Scott County, IA State

areas designed for distinctly different uses. These included temporary administrative offices, classrooms with some used as temporary dormitory rooms, faculty offices, the college's first chapel, a 300-seat auditorium, and a gymnasium.

Located at the southeast corner of the campus at the crest of the hillside overlooking the Mississippi River valley, Upham Hall's design is a mix of the Late Gothic Revival and Jacobethan Revival styles proudly described by contemporary college officials as an example of the Collegiate Gothic Style. The Collegiate Gothic, a subcategory of the Late Gothic Revival Style, had been popularized for college and university campuses developed at the turn of the 20<sup>th</sup> century such as Bryn Mawr (1896), Princeton (1909-1931), the Harkness Quadrangle at Yale (1917), and the University of Florida (1905-1925). Upham Hall was a stripped down version of this style, sharing only a handful of the Gothic elements found in its earlier, more prestigious counterparts.

Built in 1938-1939 for a cost of \$165,000, Upham Hall has a rectangular plan measuring 202 by 56 feet overall. Three stories are exposed on the north façade facing the central campus and four stories plus a tall foundation level on the south façade. Davenport architects Seth Temple and his son Arthur Temple, who operated as Temple and Temple, prepared plans for the building. John C. Tunnicliff Construction Company served as general contractor. The building has a poured concrete foundation with brick faced tile walls, and Bedford stone trim. The wall brick is the standard Brick Marycrest used for all buildings constructed on campus through the 1960s – a mottled red face brick manufactured by the Hydraulic Press Brick Company of St. Louis red brick. For Upham Hall, brick

**Upham Hall under construction, 1938** (historic view looking south; from: Marycrest College Collection). Marycrest College Archives, Congregation of Humility of Mary Center, Davenport, Iowa.)



Section Number \_\_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_\_10

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

is laid in English cross bond with alternating courses of headers and stretchers for added strength. Brick ornamentation includes simple buttresses on the west wing to separate the bays and widely spaced, recessed vertical insets along the entire perimeter of the parapet. Stone ornamentation includes the sloping water table, windowsills, the entrance pavilion's stonework, window frames, and mullions for the two-story window sash in the east wing, beltcourses, and coping.

The front (north) façade has a horizontal composition with the primary entrance in the central threebay pavilion section. The front is oriented towards the north facing the central campus. East and west wings extend in either direction, each containing five bays. The central pavilion section is faced with Bedford stone on the first through third floors and brick on the attic or parapet level. Simple stone buttresses with vertical ornamentation flank the Tudor arched recessed entrance. Stone steps set between a brick and stone balustrade lead to the original oak double doors. A large, multi-light transom is located above the doors, which retain their natural finish and 12-light upper sash. A Tudor Style pendant light is suspended above the doorway. The outer bays of the central pavilion section have single 6/1 double-hung window on each of three floors.

The west wing of Upham Hall has simple brick buttresses separating the bays. Each buttress is capped with stone at the top of the second floor. The four outer bays each have groups of three narrow 6/1 double-hung windows set beneath flat brick arches. The inner bay has a single 6/1 double-hung window on each floor. This wall and window pattern is repeated on the south side with a change in terrain exposing four instead of three levels. Basement level windows on the front façade include single 6/6 double-hung sash set inside concrete window wells in each bay. The west façade is divided into three bays with brick and stone piers dividing the bays and at the outer corners. Groups of three 6/1 double-hung windows are set in the outer bays with entrance doors centered in the basement and first floor levels. The entrance opening on the first floor has a stepped stone surround with 8-light sidelights and a raised 4-light transom. A 9-light sash is in the upper half of the natural finished, channel-cut oak door. The basement level has paired channel-cut doors, each with 4-light sash. This level is reached by a down-flight of concrete stairs leading to a brick vestibule on the lower level.

The floor plan for the west wing includes a wide double-loaded central corridor with stairs leading to the upper floors immediately west of the main entrance. The west wing housed three levels of meeting rooms, classrooms, and administrative offices at the time that Marycrest College closed in 2002. The basement served as storage space. The college's first chapel was originally located on the north side of the first floor. Surviving plans indicate that it was designed in March 1939 by C.I. Krajewski who had offices in Dubuque and Chicago at the time. The only surviving elements of the chapel are the stenciled ceiling beams. Other surviving original interior elements in Upham Hall include black and gray terrazzo floors; oak doors, windows, and trim with multi-light transoms and sidelights around some openings; and slate blackboards in some classrooms.

Like the west wing, the exterior of the east wing of Upham Hall has five bays but no buttresses. The third floor on both the north and south façades contains groups of three narrow 6/1 double-hung

Section Number 7 Page 11

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA

windows set beneath flat brick arches in each bay. The inner bay has a single 6/1 double-hung window on each floor. Four windows two stories in height fill the outer bays of the first and second floors. Each window opening has a segmental brick arch, stone frame and mullions, three tall 8/8 double-hung sash filling the lower two-thirds of the openings and three fixed, multi-light sash filling the remainder of the openings. This window design is repeated on both the north and south façades. Because of the change in terrain, four instead of three levels are exposed on the south side and another floor of windows appears beneath the tall openings. Paired window groups contain 6/1 sash at this level. Basement level windows on the front façade include single 6/6 double-hung sash set inside concrete window wells in each bay. A tall poured concrete foundation of varying heights extends along the south side of the east wing. The east façade of the building contains a one-story projecting bay centered on the wall. This three-sided bay contains five 4/1 double-hung windows on the first floor with a single service entrance at the basement level. The third floor contains paired 6/1 and 4/1 double-hung sash. The configuration of the end wall has the center bay extending nearly to the full height of the building but the outer bays stopping above the second floor. A low-pitched pediment ornamented with stone tops the center bay.

The interior uses of the east wing are reflected by the exterior design elements. The third floor contains classrooms similar to those found elsewhere in the building. A 300-seat auditorium occupies all of the first and second floors. The stage is set at the west end of the room with its back opening onto the central corridor of the first floor. Sliding channel-cut doors along this wall make the stage accessible for special events. The auditorium has a rectangular arched opening for the stage with a vertical tongue-and-groove wall along the front. A shallow, three-sided entrance vestibule at the rear projects into the auditorium space and provides for a small balcony above. Seating is arranged with a center section and side aisles between two outer seating sections. The auditorium retains its original seats that are constructed with cast-iron frames, wood arms and upholstered seats. The original maple tongue-and-groove floor slopes down towards the stage with carpeting installed on the aisles. Schoolhouse style pendant lights have suspended white-glass globes. A lobby and public restrooms are located at the rear of the auditorium in the two-story extension of the building. The primary entrance for the auditorium faces north. This opening has paired channel-cut doors, each with 4-light sash, inset in a Tudor arched stone surround. The entrance steps have brick balustrades with stone caps, a design that matches that of the main entrance. The balance of the east wing's interior contains a two-story gymnasium that is located beneath the auditorium. A series of paired 9/1 windows line the south wall with 6/6 sash along the north wall. Walls are plastered with a wood mid-rail extending around the perimeter of the room. The floor is a mix of concrete and asphalt tile. A wide terrazzo staircase at the west end of the gym leads to the classrooms and offices located in the upper basement level of the west wing.

A driveway extends along the east side of Upham Hall connecting the central campus to parking lots and service roads located along the south side of the building and near both Lawlor and Rohlman residence halls. A small brick utility shed (Photo #5, contributing) is located along the south side of Upham Hall. It measures approximately 8 by 6 feet and has a low-pitched, side-gable roof with exposed rafter tails. The single entrance on the north side has a paneled wood door.

National Park Service	
NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES Continuation Sheet	
Section Number7 Page12	
Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property	Scott County, IA State

United States Department of the Interior

**North Hall – Petersen Hall** (Photos #7-10, key contributing) is a mixed-use hall of a different sort. The building was planned and erected in three phases with the overall concept established by architects Temple and Temple. Their firm completed drawings for the first phase in 1948 and the second phase in 1951. Raymond C. Whitaker completed drawings for the third and final phase of the building in 1962. Known originally as "North Hall" it took the name Petersen Hall in ca. 1964.

Like the other early buildings of the college, Petersen Hall was oriented with its front facing the central campus. The building extends along the north edge of the tree-covered open-space with its rear facing the 1600 block of West 12<sup>th</sup> Street. The first phase of the building comprised the center section of the present building including an asymmetrical two and three-story building with a four-story tower. The building contained dormitory rooms on the west end; a lounge and business offices in the center with the main kitchen in the basement; and a cafeteria and a chapel in the east end. The center section built during 1946-1948 measures 186 by 40 feet and was constructed for a cost of \$250,000. John C. Tunnicliff was the general contractor for the first phase.

The second phase was completed three years later in 1951 and included a three and four-story wing that extended the dormitory space on the west end. This section measured 90 by 40 feet and cost \$160,000. It was also constructed by Tunnicliff. The last phase was added a decade later in 1962 and included an addition on the east end that contained expanded cafeteria and chapel space on the first two floors. This addition measured 50 by 70 feet and also included a single floor extension over more than half of the original building containing dormitory rooms. Priester Construction Company completed the final building phase for \$280,000. Like Upham Hall, Petersen Hall was designed as a variation of the Late Gothic Revival and Jacobethan Revival styles. The building's varied uses, asymmetrical facade, and phased construction presented challenges for its designers and builders. Execution of the concept was remarkably successful with junctures between the three phases that were constructed over 14 years nearly invisible the casual observer.

The building as it appears in 2003 has overall dimensions of 346 by 50 feet. The level lot exposes three stories on each façade with four-story towers in the center of the south side and at the west end. The building has a poured concrete foundation with brick facing, brick faced tile walls, and Bedford stone trim. The wall brick is the standard Brick Marycrest used for all buildings constructed on campus through the mid-1960s – a mottled red face brick manufactured by the Hydraulic Press Brick Company of St. Louis. For Petersen Hall, brick is laid in English cross bond. Brick ornamentation on the 1948 center section and 1962 east wing includes paired buttresses that extend to the third floor designed to break the horizontal massing of the building and separate the bays. Gothic or Jacobethan stone ornamentation includes various decorated entrance surrounds, ecclesiastical symbols, and the buttress trim. Other stone trim includes the sloping water table, beltcourses at the upper levels of the building, windowsills and lintels, window frames and mullions,

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

### NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES Continuation Sheet

Section Number 7 Page 13

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property

North Hall-Petersen Hall after construction of west wing, ca. 1955 (historic view looking north; from: Marycrest College Collection. Marycrest College Archives, Congregation of Humility of Mary Center, Davenport, Iowa.)

Scott County, IA

State



and coping. Windows throughout the building are metal with true divided lights. Sash include operable casements (in dorm rooms) and variously configured multiple fixed lights.

The asymmetrical front façade is dominated by three principal elements: a four-story tower, a projecting entrance bays, and the fenestration, principally the multi-story windows of the east wing. The first of these elements is understated by most Jacobethan or Collegiate Gothic standards. The tower projects forward from the front façade with brick piers and paired, stone trimmed buttresses set at the corners. The first floor has a shallow bay window with narrow, multi-light casement windows and transoms divided by stone mullions. Upper levels of the tower have four casement windows, each with four lights set in stone frames and divided by stone mullions. The tower extends a full story above the flanking wings.

Two entrance bays are spaced along the front façade of Petersen Hall. The primary entrance is through an opening set in the projecting one-story bay immediately east of the tower. It has a pointed, arched head with recessed reveals, all made of stone, centered beneath carved quatrefoils, a cross, and other Gothic designs. Brick and stone buttresses flank the opening and a stepped stone parapet tops the wall. The double doors have small single windows with an applied batten finish. Four lights fill the pointed transom. A second entrance is located in a projecting bay in the

<b>United States</b>	Department	of the	Interior
<b>National Park</b>	Service		

Section Number \_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_\_14

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

east wing at the point where the original building and the 1962 addition join. This brick entrance bay is more modest in scale with a simple rectangular stone surround without reveals framing a pair of channel-cut natural finished oak doors with small windows. A stone watertable, sloping edged beltcourse above the surround, and coping provide the only decoration.

Fenestration comprises the third important element of the building's front façade. Dormitory room windows in the west wing are metal casements, each with four lights. They appear in singles, pairs, and groups of three set in stone frames with quoined surrounds and mullions. In the east wing, windows on the first two levels appear as vertical units. Stone surrounds have random quoined edges with stone mullions separating three columns of windows and a decorative stone panel with cut-stone trefoils dividing the first floor cafeteria windows from the second floor chapel windows. The six first floor windows have five stacked lights in the lower half and three lights in the upper half. The six second floor windows have four lights in the lower half and two in the upper. The difference in window size is a reflection of the relative ceiling heights of the two congregate spaces.

Designs for the side and rear faces of the west and east wings continue the masonry treatments and fenestration patterns of their respective front façades. The west façade entrance has a pointed arched opening similar to the main entrance with a single channel-cut door with a leaded, multi-light window. The more prominent east façade entrance has a pair of curved top, channel-cut doors, each with twin lights, inset in a rectangular stone surround. A Christian cross appears in the shield of the decorative stone medallion mounted over the opening. The east wing of the rear (north) façade of Petersen Hall has a one-story section built with paired piers regularly spaced along the windowless wall. Adjacent to this area, a wide deck with a metal balustrade extends along the center section of the building. The principal entrance on this side of the building opens onto this deck. It has a quoined surround with a single multi-light door and four-light sidelights. A series of service doors are located further west along the exposed basement level.

The floor plan for Petersen Hall reflects its varied uses and phased construction. The center section of the building contains entrances that lead to a split-level entry lobby with access to both the west dormitory wing via a double loaded central corridor, and the cafeteria and dining hall in the east wing. A central staircase connecting the basement and four floors is located midway along the north wall. On the first floor of the west wing just off the split level entry area, the original reception desk with a bank of post office boxes is located. Business offices and the resident housemother's apartment are located adjacent to the reception desk along the north side. A lounge accessed through multi-light metal French doors is opposite the reception desk along the south side. It has a bay window, carpeted floor, plain plaster walls and ceilings, and a fireplace with a Bedford stone surround on the west wall. The balance of the west corridor has plastered ceilings and walls with an oak mid-rail, diagonal patterned asphalt tile floors, and multiple closely spaced openings leading to dorm rooms, storage rooms, and a communal bathroom. The original section of dorm rooms has metal doors and framing with a grained finish while the rooms further to the west in the 1948 addition have mix of original wood doors and replacement wood doors and oak trim. Individual dorm rooms are sized for single and double occupancy with closets and lavatories in each room and

Section Number 7 Page 15

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA

shared shower stalls set between adjoining rooms. The west corridor terminates in a stairwell leading to the other levels and an exit door. The staircase design matches that of other staircases in the building with painted metal balustrades composed of groups of three closely spaced square posts set beneath a natural finished oak handrail. The second and third floors of the west wing contain a similar arrangement of dormitory rooms double-loading off a central corridor. The fourth floor towers at the west end of the building and the center section have a series of larger, irregular shaped dormitory rooms and a communal bathroom. The basement contains a series of small storage rooms and one large activity room as well as various mechanical rooms.

The east wing of Petersen Hall and adjoining sections of the center section contain service areas for the entire student population. The cafeteria and dining hall are located on the first floor of the east wing, which is set a split level lower than the first floor in the west wing. This arrangement gives the dining hall a 16-foot ceiling height. The walls and ceiling are finished in plaster with a high oak mid-rail. Large decorative plaster modillions are set at the ends of the plastered ceiling beams. Two-story window openings along the south wall of the cafeteria face the central campus with a single row of high windows along the north wall. Separate private dining rooms for faculty and staff line a newer portion of the room along the north wall with various aspects of the food service operation housed in the one-story section of the building that projects along the north wall. These include the cafeteria line itself, the scullery, dish storage areas, and dishwashing functions. Floors in the dining hall and service areas are a combination of carpet, asphalt tile, and quarry tile. The main kitchen, several offices, restrooms, cold storage areas, pantry areas, and delivery areas are located in the basement of the center section. A dumb waiter and half flight of stairs connect the basement level to the cafeteria level in the east wing. The cafeteria originally was designed to seat 300 persons when built in 1948 but was expanded to accommodate 400 persons in 1962.

The second floor of Petersen Hall's east wing contains the original and expanded sections of Sacred Heart Chapel. As originally built, the chapel had seating for approximately 250 people but with the 1962 addition accommodated up to 500 persons. The single, large rectangular room measures approximately 175 by 40 feet with a 12-foot ceiling height. The room is divided into eight bays from east to west with widely spaced plastered ceiling beams dividing the room and a wide cove molding extending around the perimeter of the ceiling. A section along the north side of the east end of the room contains sacrament and linen storage areas and several confessionals. A staircase is located in the northeast corner connects to the other floors. The chapel has multicolored, patterned asphalt tile floors, oak trim, and plastered walls with flush paneled oak wainscoting along the north and south sides. The east and west end walls as well as a section of wall surrounding the confessionals are covered in channel-cut oak paneling with horizontal and vertical molding bands containing carved grape clusters and leaf designs. The double doors at the west end of the chapel and other single doors in the confessional wall have cruciform patterned panels. The original design of the chapel had the altar in the east end but with construction of the east addition in 1962, seating was positioned to flank a central raised alter. Oak pews have a plain oak design and survive only on the west side of the altar.

<b>United States</b>	Department of the Interior
National Park	Service

Section Number \_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_\_16

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

The third floor of the east wing was newly added in 1962 and contains dormitory rooms. A central corridor extends the full length of the third floor. Walls are painted concrete block with flush birch doors set in metal frames. Floors are tiled. Stairwells are located in the northeast corner of the 1962 addition and along the north wall of the original center section. This staircase also leads to the fourth level of tower dormitory rooms.

# Single-Use Buildings

As Marycrest College grew during its second decade, larger buildings constructed for a single purpose appeared. The first of these was the **Cone Library** (Photo #12, non-contributing) along the east end of the central campus in 1957-1958. Designed by architect Raymond C. Whitaker, the library was built and furnished for a cost of \$250,000. General contractor was H. George Schloemer.

Cone Library has an irregular rectangular plan measuring 150 by 70 feet overall. One and a half levels are exposed on all sides with the front (west façade) facing the central campus. The building has a poured concrete foundation with brick faced concrete walls, and Bedford stone trim. The wall brick is the standard Brick Marycrest used for all buildings constructed on campus through the 1960s – a mottled red face brick manufactured by the Hydraulic Press Brick Company of St. Louis. For the library, brick is laid in American bond with a header course every sixth course. Deep eaves overhang walls with a wide band of stone along the upper edge of the wall also serving as the window lintels. The building design described by contemporaries as "modern," has its horizontal front facade divided into eight bays separated by projecting brick piers that extend from the ground level to the eaves. The entrance bay is set off center in the north half with stone wall panels, a planter and stairs leading to three plate glass and oak doors on the lower of three tiers. Rectangular fixed sash set in matching natural finished oak frames fill the upper tiers. The window bays to either side of the entrance bay (three to the north and four to the south) have stone sill with brown metal sash configured in three tiers. Operable pivot lights are on the short lower tiers and fixed sash in the progressively taller upper sash. The basement level has three square windows closely spaced in each bay. Each opening is filled with a single black glass, replacement panel with the concrete foundation serving as a continuous sill.

On the north and south façades of the library, the front half of the building contains window bays of a similar design to the front façade. Basement windows, however, retain their original aluminum finished sash, each configured with two horizontal lights. The rear portion of the north façade as well as the entire east façade contains paired windows in each bay with short, operable pivot lights along the bottom and tall fixed lights above. Basement windows here also retain their original aluminum finished sash configured with two horizontal lights. The south façade's east end is a solid brick wall with no openings. A decorative cut stone design in the shape of the Marycrest insignia is imbedded high on this blank wall. A cross in the center of the shield-shaped stone contains the

Section Number 7 Page 17

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

inscription "Bonitas, Veritas, Pulchritas," meaning "the good, the true, the beautiful." Religious symbols are placed in three quadrants of the shield with Marycrest's symbol – an "M" inset inside a crown set above three waving lines – placed in the lower right quadrant. The latter element was designed to symbolize Marycrest overlooking the Mississippi River according to the insignia's creator, Sr. Clarice Ebert of the college's art department.

Cone Library with Walsh Hall in background, ca. 1970 (historic view looking northeast; from: Marycrest College Collection. Marycrest College Archives, Congregation of Humility of Mary Center, Davenport, Iowa.)



The interior spaces of Cone Library are accessed via a split-level entrance foyer located inside the glass entrance bay facing the central campus. The upper or main level of the library has tall ceilings with the front section half of the building divided into three large rooms separated by wood panel and glass panel walls that reflected the window bay configurations. The original periodical reading room was in the north room, the charging desk and card catalog files in the center bay, and the reference reading room in the south bay. The stack area extending across the rear of the building has three levels in the combined main and lower level vertical space. A second set of internal circulation stairs is located in the northeast corner of the building along with offices and a study room. The lower level of the library originally contained the student union or social center in the south half of the building and an audio-visual room and alumnae office, and receiving room in the north half. Interior spaces have painted concrete block and plaster walls, plaster ceilings, and asphalt floor.

A further sign of the maturation of Marycrest's campus was the construction of two single-use classroom buildings along the south side of the 1500 block of West 12<sup>th</sup> Street. The older of the two is **Walsh Hall** (Photo #13, non-contributing) completed in 1964 opposite the northeast corner of the central campus. Architect Raymond C. Whitaker came out of retirement to design Walsh Hall, and

Section Number \_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_\_18\_

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

he was assisted by Kenneth Wagner. Walsh Hall was built and furnished for a cost of \$650,000. General contractor was O. Jorgensen & Sons of Clinton.

Walsh Hall has a rectangular plan measuring 162 by 72 feet overall with the long side extending along west 12<sup>th</sup> Street. A series of single family residences acquired by the college through the years to serve various housing functions were razed to make room for the new science classroom building. Walsh Hall comprises four levels of classrooms and laboratories on the ground floor and three upper levels. The north and south façades are divided into eight bays with the east and west ends configured in three bays. The building has a poured concrete foundation with brick faced concrete walls, and Bedford stone trim. The wall brick is the standard Brick Marycrest used for all buildings constructed on campus through the 1960s – a mottled red face brick manufactured by the Hydraulic Press Brick Company of St. Louis. For Walsh Hall, brick is laid in American bond with a header course set between every five header courses. Stone capped parapet walls extend above the flat roof with brick piers separating the bays. Clustered window groups have continuous stone sills with matching stone frames and mullions. Stone beltcourses at each level also serve window lintels. Single, paired, and triple window groups have aluminum sash configured with pivot panels on the bottom and taller sash above. The ground level has twin horizontal lights.

The nominal front (west) façade is divided into five bays with broad steps leading to the main entrance, which includes a metal and plate glass doors to either sides of a fixed plate glass and metal panel. The upper levels of the center bay include stone horizontal panels separating aluminum window sash matching those found throughout the building. Bays to either side of the entrance bay have single window columns centered in the bay. The east façade is also divided into three bays with an exterior metal staircase at the northeast corner and various combinations of single, double and triple windows in all but the center bays of the second and third floors. The south façade has six windows in each of the five west bays with an unusual arrangement of windows and Bedford stone panels delineating a cross shape in the façade's center bay. The projecting onestory ground floor vestibule in the bay beneath the cross has a rectilinear stone entrance surround. A second multi-story metal fire escape accessed by doors at each level is located at the east corner of the south façade. The upper levels of the bay located between the cruciform window and the fire escape bay is windowless. A bank of parking spaces extends along the full length of the alley along the south side of Walsh Hall.

The interior of Walsh Hall originally housed the art department, radio and television studios, the theater workshop, the bookstore, a journalism laboratory, offices, and conference rooms, large classrooms and science laboratories. When originally constructed, the building was also wired with coaxial cable for transmission of television and sound to various classrooms and laboratories.

The **Nursing Education Building**, more commonly referred to as simply the **Nursing Building** (Photo #15, non-contributing) is the second single-use classroom building on the Marycrest campus. Completed in 1972-1973, it is located immediately east of Walsh Hall at the southwest corner of Washington Street and West 12<sup>th</sup> Street. The architectural firm Charles Richardson Associates of

Section Number 7 Page 19

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property

Scott County, IA State

Davenport designed the Nursing Building, which was built and furnished for a cost of nearly \$1.9 million. General contractor was Priester Construction.

The three-story Nursing Building has a rectangular plan measuring 103 by 71 feet with a one-story lecture hall-auditorium attached at the basement level at the west end of the building. The building has reinforced concrete walls partially faced with reddish-brown brick laid in running bond with the balance finished with exposed concrete in a rectilinear pattern. The north and south façades are divided into seven bays with the east and west ends configured in three bays. Reflecting the influence of both the Miesian and New Formalism styles, the Nursing Building's third floor cantilevers around the entire building perimeter, supported by widely spaced square pre-cast concrete columns. Fenestration includes fixed tinted glass rectangular panels arranged in vertical columns on the first and second floors and in shorter vertical pairs separated by brick mullions on the projecting third floor. Window columns converge at the outer corners. The wide sofit of the cantilevered roof is built of pre-cast concrete and has a grid pattern that reflects the structural system of the floor decking. Matching entrances are centered on the north and south façades. Multiple glass panels extending to the full height of the second floor surround the plate glass and metal doors. Window columns converge at the outer corners of the entrance bays extending the dimensions of a window wall.

When built, the interior of the Nursing Building contained a television studio and control room as well as mechanical rooms on ground floor with a lecture hall in the adjoining one-story wing; offices, classrooms, and a student lounge on the first floor; large and small classrooms and lecture halls on the second floor; and faculty offices, study rooms, a laboratory, faculty lounge, media workroom and conference rooms on the fourth floor. The building was praised as containing advanced educational technology systems when completed. A bank of parking spaces extends along the full length of the alley along the south side of the Nursing Building.

The last building constructed on the Marycrest campus was the **Activities Center** (Photo #16, noncontributing) completed in 1978. The building was designed by Des Moines architects Frevent, Ramsey & Dray with Priester Construction Company serving as general contractor. This one-story building has a T-shaped plan with overall dimensions of 225 by 192 feet. The building has a steel structural system with corrugated steel walls with a brown finish. A broad corrugated metal gable roof with the gable end facing West 12<sup>th</sup> Street extends over the gymnasium section. The adjoining office wing on the east side has a nearly flat roof with brick faced concrete block on the lower walls and corrugated steel above. This brick is a mottled tan and brown and does not match the balance of the Marycrest buildings. The office wing has a shed roof extending along the south side with the façade divided into three bays. The front entrance is centered in this wing and, along with the flanking window bays, is recessed. Paved parking lots surround the east and north sides of the building.

Section Number 8 Page 20

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA

# 8. <u>Statement of Significance</u>

Significant Dates (continued) 1948, 1955

Architect/Builder (continued)

Clausen, Frederic Clausen and Clausen Whitaker, Raymond C. Wagner, Kenneth A. Krajewski, C.I. Richardson, Charles & Associates Frevent, Ramsey & Dray

Tunnicliff, John C. (builder) Tunnicliff & MacDonald (builder) Schloemer H., George (builder) O. Jorgensen & Sons (builder) Priester Construction Company (builder)

# <u>General</u>

The Marycrest College Historic District is locally significant under Criteria A and C. Though once owned by a religious organization, the Marycrest College Historic District derives primary significance under the National Register themes of "Education" and "Architecture. Under Criteria A, the District's historic significance derives from its association with an important Roman Catholic women's college that was founded immediately prior to World War II and flourished in the following decades. The District contains an important collection of historic resources associated with the founding and growth of Marycrest College, the Roman Catholic liberal arts college established by the Sisters of the Congregation of Humility of Mary for women students in 1938-39. The Marycrest District was not cited as a potential historic district in the "Historical and Architectural Resources of Davenport, Iowa (Part I and Part II) MRA" prepared in 1979-1983 when the campuses oldest buildings were just obtaining 50 years of age. The passage of time and the completion of additional historical research regarding Davenport's collegiate history have resulted in the development of additional contextual background for the theme of Catholic education on the local level and the identification of this new historic district. This historic context is explained in greater detail below.

The District derives additional significance under Criterion C for the theme "Architecture." The District contains several good examples buildings that blend the Late Gothic Revival and Jacobethan Revival architectural styles. The campus' buildings also share a common building material (mottled red brick with Bedford stone trim), modest scale (three-story maximum height), and clustering around the central campus with extraordinary Mississippi River vistas. The works of several prominent Davenport architects and architectural firms including Frederick Clausen, Clausen and Clausen, Temple and Temple, and Raymond C. Whitaker are present here. Taken

Section Number 8 Page 21

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

together, the District's buildings serve as a significant collection of collegiate buildings whose importance derives from their style, their construction, and their designers.

One individual resource within the Marycrest College Historic District was previously identified as part of the MRA – the Dr. Kuno Struck House (1645 West 12<sup>th</sup> Street). Another building previously individually listed on the National Register is also located within the District – the Max Petersen House (Marycrest College Campus, 1607 West 12<sup>th</sup> Street). No significance is asserted under Criterion D or Criterion B for the District.

The period of significance for the District is 1938 - 1955. These dates mark the date for the establishment of Marycrest College in the former Max D. Petersen House and an approximate 50-year cut off period established by the National Register for buildings to be considered significant. Because of the important growth of the college during the decade of the 1950s and the fact that the same architect was involved in designing nearly all of the buildings during this decade, the decision was made in consultation with the State Historic Preservation Office to include campus buildings completed through 1955.

# The Historical Development of the Marycrest College Historic District:

Though Marycrest College was not founded until 1938-39, the history of Catholic educational institutions in Davenport extended back nearly a century. The city of Davenport was founded in 1836 and by the Civil War had a well-established Catholic community with four churches associated with large German and Irish ethnic groups residing in the city. St. Anthony's Church, St. Marguerite's Church, and St. Mary's Church served English-speaking parishioners while St. Kunigunda's Church (later renamed St. Joseph's Church) served German-speaking Catholics. Catholic elementary schools were operated by each of these churches. A citywide Catholic girl's school, the Academy of Immaculate Conception (NRHP), also began operation before the Civil War and was formally chartered and operated by the Sisters of the Blessed Virgin Mary after the war.

Davenport became the see city of the Davenport Diocese of the Roman Catholic Church when the Dubuque Diocese was divided in 1881. Within a year of the diocese's founding, Bishop John McMullen established St. Ambrose Seminary and Academy in Davenport. The academy served as a high school and commercial school for young men while the seminary prepared students for the priesthood. In 1885 the central section of Ambrose Hall (NRHP) was constructed on a 10-acre campus located on the edge of town. The building was expanded in subsequent years and in 1908 the name for the seminary was changed to "St. Ambrose College," a reflection of the growing importance of the college for lay students. Both the college and the academy continued to provide instruction for only male students.

Beginning in 1929 for reasons of economic necessity, St. Ambrose began offering women students late afternoon and evening classes for the first time. This practice continued for a decade. During this time, Davenport Bishop Henry Rohlman grew concerned about the ability of a coeducational

Section Number 8 Page 22

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

college to provide training for young men entering the priesthood.<sup>2</sup> Rohlman's concerns coincided with growing local interest for the establishment of a Roman Catholic women's college that would eventually become Marycrest College.

The history of Catholic women's colleges in the United States prior to the founding of Marycrest had several distinct movements. Before the Civil War, a handful of pioneering Catholic women's academies and colleges were established in the country including a few in frontier locations. Among these early schools was Clarke College in Dubuque, Iowa. Originally established in 1843 by the Sisters of Charity of the Blessed Virgin Mary as a women's boarding school, it was renamed Mount St. Joseph Academy and College in 1881. Twenty years later the school became a liberal arts college and by 1918 it was fully accredited by the North Central Association of Colleges and Secondary Schools. In 1928, the Academy portion of the school closed and the college was renamed Clarke College in honor of foundress Mary Frances Clarke.

The decades leading up to the turn of the 20<sup>th</sup> century saw a number of Catholic schools established around the country aimed at addressing the need for teachers in parish schools in the wake of the Third Plenary Council of Baltimore in 1884 that directed the establishment of parish schools wherever they did not already exist. Some of these schools eventually provided both high school and normal school training programs for the female students. A few institutions would go on to become four-year colleges in later decades while others remained junior colleges, merged with Catholic men's schools, or simply disappeared. Mount St. Clare College (now Franciscan University) in Clinton was originally established in 1893 by the Sisters of St. Francis of the Immaculate Conception. The school, Mount St. Clare Academy, was formed after a local priest invited the sisters to staff a parish school. By 1918 the academy had grown to include a two-year normal school program. The college's teacher training program was so successful that between 1932 and 1954, Mount St. Clare graduated 62 per cent of Clinton County's teachers.<sup>3</sup>

The most flourishing period for the establishment of Catholic women's colleges both nationally and in Iowa came during the 1920s and 1930s. Nearly 80 new Catholic women's colleges were founded nationally between World Wars I and II. Total attendance at these colleges reached 40,000 women by the end of World War II. Enrollment of women would not pick up dramatically until the post war period topping 100,000 by the mid-1960s and reaching a peak of 200,000 women in the mid 1980s before declining with the advent of co-educational institutions in the 1970s.

A range of factors identified by historian Thomas Landy and other scholars affected the growth trend in the founding of Catholic women's colleges between World War I and World War II.<sup>4</sup> The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>"Mother Mary Geraldine Upham, the Pioneer of Marycrest," *The Crest, Davenport, Iowa: Marycrest College,* September 14, 1979.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>"The Franciscan University – History," Available at http://www.tfu.edu/index.cfm?pageid=23. Accessed September 25, 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Schier, Tracy and Cynthia Eagle Russett, editors, *Catholic Women's Colleges in America* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press), 2002.

Section Number 8 Page 23

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property

Scott County, IA State

desire by the Catholic community to see their daughters educated in Catholic institutions of higher education rather than Protestant schools was a major reason given for the establishment of many women's schools during this period. A second factor was the increasing capacity of Catholic women religious to administer schools – parochial schools, normal schools, nursing schools, and institutions of higher education. As Landy writes in an essay titled "The Colleges in Context," "by the start of World War I, the Catholic women's college had been established as a social institution. 'Running colleges' had entered into the relatively circumscribed repertoire of ministries for Catholic women religious and, in the years that followed, college administration would become an almost standard undertaking for women's communities."<sup>5</sup>

Other factors that tended to encourage the establishment of women's colleges included the general professionalization of American life – in particular for teachers and nurses, the improving economic position of Catholic women as successive generations of the largely immigrant Roman Catholic community in the United States experienced the effects of social mobility, greater vocational opportunity in the wake of women's suffrage, and the growing desire of women religious to establish separate colleges affiliated with their communities.<sup>6</sup>

Marycrest College was one of five Catholic women's colleges established in Iowa during the 1920s and 1930s, their founding reflecting various combinations of the factors cited above. The first was St. Joseph Junior College, later named Ottumwa Heights Junior College, established in Ottumwa in 1925. It was the first private junior college established in Iowa and was sponsored by the Congregation of the Humility of Mary. Three years later the Sisters of Mercy established Mount Mercy College, a four-year liberal arts college, in Cedar Rapids. Two years later in 1930, the Sisters of St. Francis opened Briar Cliff College in Sioux City. Originally a two-year women's college, Briar Cliff expanded to a four-year program in 1936. A second two-year women's college, Cherokee Junior College, opened in 1938 in Cherokee, Iowa. It was operated by the Servants of Mary Sisters for only a brief period.

The last Catholic women's college to organize in the state was Marycrest College. Its founding was representative of the general growth and expansion of Catholic women's colleges nationally during this period. Local efforts to establish the college began in the late 1930s with Bishop Rohlman's search to find a group of women religious to sponsor the effort. After making requests to two Catholic orders and being turned down, Rohlman turned to Mother Mary Geraldine Upham of the Congregation of the Humility of Mary headquartered in Ottumwa. In 1938 Mother Mary Geraldine agreed to serve as founder and first president. She came with the requisite experience for the job of founding a college. She was the first sister in the Congregation of the Humility of Mary to earn a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>*lbid.*, p. 63.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>*Ibid.*, pp. 55-97; Edward J. Power, *Catholic Higher Education in America*, (New York: Appleton-Century Crofts), 1972; Roy J. Deferrari, editor, *Essays on Catholic Education in the United States*, (Washington, D.C.: Catholic University of America Press), 1942.

Section Number 8 Page 24

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

college degree and had already had the successful experience of founding St. Joseph's Junior College/Ottumwa Heights Junior College in 1925.

In 1938 the site for the future college was acquired from descendants of the Max D. Petersen family. The future site of the Marycrest College Historic District was contained within sections of Sturdevant's First Addition and the Clifton Hill Third Addition, both originally laid out in the late 19<sup>th</sup> century west of the Original Town of Davenport. The main parcel that was eventually acquired for the campus housed the former residence of Petersen, a prosperous Davenport merchant and son of pioneer J.H.C. Petersen. Max Petersen's daughter, Norma Petersen Struck, lived in the house next door to the west at the time. Built in 1888 on a prominent site in the city's German-American west end, the Max Petersen House had an extraordinary view of the Mississippi River and the settled area between this bluff top house and the water's edge.

When originally organized the new women's college was a division of St. Ambrose College. Acquisition of the Petersen House provided a place for Marycrest's first 12 faculty members to reside and for congregate activities such as meals to take place. The building would later be used for music classes. The first class enrolled the fall of 1939 with a number of students transferring from Ottumwa Heights Junior College. Some boarding students resided in private homes until construction of Liberal Arts Hall, later renamed Upham Hall, was completed in 1939. It provided room for a full range of college needs including the chapel, administrative offices, an auditorium, a gymnasium, temporary dormitory rooms, and classrooms. Approximately 100 students attended the first year. Two years later, Freshman Hall or West Hall was completed freeing space temporarily used as dormitory rooms in Upham Hall for their intended use as classrooms. Other students were housed in residences that were acquired by the college to serve housing needs.

Construction for more campus facilities was held off until after World War II. By the fall of 1946, enrollment reached 470 including 26 female war veterans. Marycrest College offered majors in teaching, the fine arts, and a range of professional courses popular with female students. This later group included library science, social welfare, medical technology, nursing, dietetics, home economics, and journalism. Teaching remained the most common major in the early years followed by social work and nursing in later years.

In 1946 with the demand for a college education growing, Marycrest began construction on its fourth building to the central campus – North Hall. Completed two years later, the building contained an expanded dining hall and chapel as well as housing for upperclassmen. Three years later in 1951, the west wing of North Hall was completed further expanding the capacity of the college to attract students from outside the community. The final addition was completed for North Hall in 1962 when the east wing expanded both the dining hall and chapel and chapel and added a third floor of dormitory rooms.

Other construction efforts indicate that the most pressing need at Marycrest during the 1950s was housing. In addition to the expansion of North Hall, Lawlor Hall was completed in 1955, West Hall had its third floor added in 1958, and Lawlor Hall had its third floor added in 1959. By the mid-

Section Number 8 Page 25

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

*Historic View – Sanborn Map, 1910 updated to 1941* The map shows the core of Marycrest's central campus with its first three buildings, from west to east: West Hall with two stories connected to the Max Petersen House, and Upham Hall. (Map Collection, State Historical Society of Iowa Library, Des Moines)

1 N



Section Number 8 Page 26

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property

Scott County, IA State

1950s enrollment topped 600. The other principal building completed during this decade was the Cone Library in 1958. Its construction marked the addition of the final building to the perimeter of the central campus. Another important milestone of the decade came in 1954 when Marycrest was incorporated as a separate college from St. Ambrose College. The following year the North Central Association of Colleges and Secondary Schools gave Marycrest independent accreditation praising the college in its report by stating that "Marycrest has the potential to be the Vassar of Catholic colleges."<sup>7</sup>

From its beginning, Marycrest included foreign students among its enrollees. At the end of World War II, Taiwanese women were among the first foreign students at Marycrest. Contacts that Mother Mary Geraldine Upham had with a religious community in Formosa prompted their enrollment. Similar relationships were subsequently developed with religious communities in Central and South America. The result was a growing number of student enrollments from Mexico, Panama, and Columbia.<sup>8</sup>

By the end of the 1950s, Marycrest was strategizing for its future growth through the adoption of a ten-year growth plan. Construction of Cone Library along the east edge of the central campus in 1958 was the first step to implement this plan. Mother Mary Geraldine Upham continued to serve as president until her death in 1961 when her former assistant, Sister Sabina Mary, replaced her. Enrollment stood at 1105 in 1961 with a faculty of 55. The ensuing decade saw construction on campus expand North Hall a second time in 1962 with additional dining hall and chapel space as well as another floor of dormitory rooms. Two of the largest buildings were erected on the edges of the campus – Walsh Hall in 1964 to house classrooms, lecture halls, and laboratories, and Rohlman Hall in 1966, to house the expanding student population. In the midst of the construction boom, Sister Mary Helen Rappenecker became Marycrest's third president in 1965.

In 1969 Marycrest joined a growing number of both men's and women's Catholic colleges in Iowa and around the country to be co-educational. The decision was part of a national and statewide trend begun in the wake of the Second Vatican Council. The transition began with Briar Cliff College in 1966 and was followed by Mount St. Clare College in 1967, St. Ambrose College in 1968, Mount Mercy College and Marycrest College in 1969, Loras College (men's college, Dubuque) in 1971, and Clarke College in 1979.

The 1970-71 school term saw Sister Mary Helen step down to be replaced by Marycrest's first lay president, Dr. Louis Vaccaro. Marycrest became fully coeducational during the same school year. The spring of 1972 saw Marycrest launch discussions with St. Ambrose College for a merger. After

<sup>7</sup>lbid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Email correspondence with Sr. Joan Shiel, Sisters of Humility of Mary Center Archives, Davenport, Iowa, September 2003.

Î

# NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 27

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA\_\_\_\_\_ State

**Historic View – Sanborn Map, 1956** The map correctly describes the buildings with the exception of North Hall-Petersen Hall where it lists the chapel on the 1<sup>st</sup> floor; Sacred Heart Chapel was always on the second floor. Other portions of the District not shown here contain vacant lots and residences in 1956. (Map Collection, State Historical Society of lowa Library, Des Moines)



Section Number 8 Page 28

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

lengthy debate the decision was reached in March for the two colleges to merge the following year and jointly operate as "Newman College." This decision was eventually set aside when merger talks failed. In the wake of the merger plan, however, students at both colleges were allowed to freely take courses on the both campuses. Building expansion at Marycrest continued with completion of the Nursing Education Building in 1973, a building that was designed to sustain a major expansion of the school's nursing program.

The years following the convening of the Second Vatican Council between 1963 and 1965 had ushered in a period of rapid decline in the number of priests and women religious, a trend that would dramatically affect the economic health of colleges such as Marycrest that had been dependent on the support of their sponsoring religious community. With merger plans with St. Ambrose set aside, Marycrest saw the need in the late 1970s to shift from religious to lay instructors. The switch by Marycrest to a co-educational enrollment policy in 1969 had prompted an increase in the number of business majors representing another area of faculty shift. As the decade of the 1970s proceeded, additional instructors for computer science were needed as well. In both cases, the availability of trained staff could not be satisfied solely within the Humility of Mary community due to the declining numbers of adequately trained instructors, and lay instructors were hired to fill the void. Financial resources of the college began to be stretched as a result.

The last building erected on the campus came five years later in 1978 when the Activities Center was constructed north of Petersen Hall. It contained four combination basketball/volleyball/tennis courts, an ½-mile jogging track, a fitness center, and the student center. The same year that the Activities Center was completed, the college acquired an adjoining property along the west side of the campus – the Dr. Kuno Struck House. This former private residence was converted to use as a community center with various offices located here in subsequent years.

The decade of the 1980s was a period of growth for Marycrest under the leadership of President Wanda Bingham. A weekend college program designed for part-time, working adult students was added. Enrollment peaked at the end of the decade with 2,239 students in 1989-90. Marycrest operated without benefit of a major endowment, however, a fact that provided continuing financial challenges for the college. As a result, in 1990 Marycrest became the second Iowa college to affiliate with Teikyo Yamanashi Education and Welfare Foundation of Japan and changed its name to "Teikyo Marycrest University."<sup>9</sup> Teikyo University began as a school of commerce in Japan in 1931 and eventually operated approximately 20 colleges in Japan and around the world. The Congregation of the Humility of Mary formally sold the college campus to Teikyo in 1990 and it operated as Teikyo Marycrest University until 1996 when the name was changed to "Marycrest International University to reflect its goal for an international program of study for students.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Westmar College in LeMars, Iowa was the first to be acquired by the Teikyo Foundation in 1989 and operated as Teikyo Westmar University from 1990 until it closed in 1997.

Section Number 8 Page 29

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

Financial problems persisted for Teikyo Marycrest throughout the decade 1990s. These were compounded by a decade-long decline in the Japanese economy. As enrollments declined, plans for an expanded international student body were never realized and tuition income failed to keep up with ever increasing operating costs for the college. The spring of 2002 saw Marycrest International University graduate its last class. The campus was acquired for reuse as an elderly housing complex by the Signature Development Company, a housing development and management company headquartered in Davenport. The former Marycrest College buildings are now being developed with a range of housing options and support services scattered across the tree-covered campus.

# The Architecture of the Marycrest College Historic District

The Marycrest College Historic District contains several key buildings that are architecturally important for their style and their association with important local architects. Collectively the buildings represent the only local collection of structures that attempts to develop a Jacobethan Revival or Collegiate Gothic theme.

Two of the architecturally significant buildings on the Marycrest College campus were constructed before the college was founded. The oldest building was the Petersen House (NRHP) built by Davenport merchant Max D. Petersen in 1888. Frederick G. Clausen has been identified as architect for the house, which is an excellent example of the Queen Anne Style. Features of this style found in the Petersen House include its polychromatic masonry design that includes reddish colored brick walls with dressed limestone trim. The massive hipped roof has picturesque turrets with angled and circular walls, also Queen Anne features. Decorative millwork includes scroll-cut friezes, turned porch posts, spindled balustrades, and dentiled cornices. This millwork together with elaborate stained glass windows in the house's two solariums further define the house as a Queen Anne design. The Max D. Petersen House is one of only a handful of masonry Queen Anne Style houses identified in Davenport by previous survey work.

Architect of the Petersen House, Frederick G. Clausen (1848-1940), was born in Schleswig, Germany and studied architecture there prior to immigrating to Davenport in 1869. He worked for a local contractor, T.W. McClelland, upon arrival and established his own architectural practice in 1871. When the Architectural Association of Iowa was founded in 1885, Clausen became one of its founders. He was elected to the American Institute of Architects (AIA) the same year. When the Iowa Chapter of the AIA formed in 1903, Clausen was a founding member. Clausen's practice extended for more than 40 years and included a wide range of building types in Davenport as well as other eastern Iowa communities. Clausen served as the preeminent architect of Davenport's German-American community.

Among Clausen's works were a number of domestic and commercial commissions for the Petersen family. These included: the J.H.C. Petersen and Son's Department Store (131 W. 2<sup>nd</sup> Street, NRHP), the Petersen-Hanssen House (629 Brown Street, NRHP), the Henry F. Petersen House

Section Number 8 Page 30

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

(1012 Marquette St., NRHP), W. Petersen House (address unknown), W.D. Petersen Estate Gates (address unknown, Altadena, California), Max D. Petersen Estate Building (3<sup>rd</sup> and Main streets, non-extant), W.D. Petersen Building (222 Main Street, non-extant), and the W.D. Petersen Music Pavilion (LeClaire Park, NRHP). In addition to the Queen Anne Style employed in the Max Petersen House, Clausen's designs included important local examples of the French Second Empire Style, the Romanesque Revival Style, and the Classical Revival Style.

From 1895 until 1904, Clausen had Park T. Burrows as his partner. After Burrows' departure, Frederick was joined by his son Rudolph J. Clausen and the firm operated as Clausen and Clausen. It was during this partnership that the firm completed the second former residence in the Marycrest College Historic District, the Struck House (NRHP) for Davenport physician Dr. Kuno Struck and his wife Norma Petersen Struck. Located west of the Max Petersen House, Norma's childhood home,

Kuno Stuck House, ca. 1912 (historic view looking northwest; from: Marycrest College Collection. Marycrest College Archives, Congregation of Humility of Mary Center, Davenport, Iowa.)



Section Number 8 Page 31

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

the Struck House has been identified as Davenport's sole example of large-scale domestic architecture in the early 20<sup>th</sup> century Jacobethan Revival Style. Elements of the house that characterize it as Jacobethan Revival include its steep hipped roof and parapetted wall gables, its heavy stone moldings for window and entrance openings, and its distinctive round-arched recessed entrance. "Whereas most of the city's English revival houses of the period favored the more decorative, informal, half-timbered styles [and were constructed of brick and stucco], the Struck House presents a formality and massiveness more characteristic of late Tudor country houses that surely inspired its design."<sup>10</sup> Clausen and Clausen designed several Tudor Revival Style residences in the Vander Veer Park Historic District (NRHP), the Prospect Terrace Historic District (NRHP), and the McClelland Heights Historic District (NRHP) in central and eastern Davenport neighborhoods, but the Struck House was the only Jacobethan Revival Style example of domestic architecture built in the city.

The first building erected solely for Marycrest College in 1938-39 was located at the southeast corner of the campus at the crest of the hillside overlooking the Mississippi River valley. Originally named Liberal Arts Hall and later renamed for Marycrest's founder, Upham Hall's design is a mix of the Late Gothic Revival Style and Jacobethan Revival Style. Contemporary descriptions claimed that the building was an example of the Collegiate Gothic Style, a style considered a subcategory of the Late Gothic Revival by architectural historian Marcus Whiffen.<sup>11</sup> The Collegiate Gothic had been popularized for college and university campuses developed at the turn of the 20<sup>th</sup> century such as Bryn Mawr (1896), Princeton (1909-1931), the Harkness Quadrangle at Yale (1917), and the University of Florida (1905-1925).

Upham Hall was designed by the Davenport firm of Temple and Temple. Architectural historian Wesley Shank has described Seth Temple, the senior member of the firm, as "one of the most respected lowa architects of his time and the first American institute of Architects Fellow from Iowa nationally recognized."<sup>12</sup> Seth Temple (1867-1949) was a graduate of Columbia University and studied at both the American Academy in Rome and the Ecole des Beaux-Arts in Paris. From 1897 until 1904 he taught architecture at the University of Illinois, moving to Davenport to open his practice the following year. Along with several local partners, Temple designed some of Davenport's most important Classical Revival Style buildings before and after World War I. From 1925 to 1939, Seth Temple practiced independently with his son Arthur joining him in 1940 to form the firm of Temple and Temple. The firm would eventually design both Upham Hall (1939) and the first two phases of North or Petersen Hall. It is also likely that they designed West Hall although this has not been confirmed. Other important designs by Seth Temple included Davenport Central High School (NRHP), the Davenport Commercial Club (NRHP), the Union Savings Bank (NRHP), the Hotel Davenport (NRHP), and the Blackhawk Hotel (NRHP).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>"Site #82-10-12-W1645, Dr. Kuno Struck House," Davenport Survey, 1982.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Marcus Whiffen, *American Architecture Since 1780 A Guide to Styles*, (Cambridge, MA: The M.I.T. Press), 1981, pp. 173-182.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>Wesley I. Shank, *Iowa's Historic Architects, a Biographical Dictionary* (Iowa City, Iowa: University of Iowa Press), 1999, p 161.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

### NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 32

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

Upham Hall is a simplified version of the Late Gothic Revival Style and Jacobethan Revival Style, sharing only a handful of the Gothic elements found in its earlier, more prestigious counterparts. Despite being built during a period of austerity, the building incorporates the most important elements found in both styles – an ornate Gothic-styled entrance bay, stone beltcourses, multi-light and stone mullioned windows, handsome multi-light doors, decorative stone-trimmed buttresses, and well-proportioned walls and openings.

Upham Hall, 1941 (historic view looking southeast; from: Marycrest College Collection. Marycrest College Archives, Congregation of Humility of Mary Center, Davenport, Iowa.)



West Hall dormitory was the next building constructed on campus. It was a simple masonry structure reflecting the utilitarian demands of the building rather than strong architectural design.
National Park Service						
NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES Continuation Sheet						
Section Number 8 Page 33						
Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property	Scott County, IA State					

United States Department of the Interior

The use of the brick and stone established in Upham Hall established an important pattern that would be repeated for building construction in subsequent decades, however.

Construction of North or Petersen Hall, Marycrest's second building featuring elements of the Late Gothic Revival and Jacobethan Revival styles, took place over three phases beginning in 1948 with both Temples participating in the first two phases. A third architect practicing with the firm, Raymond C. Whitaker (1892-1972), had joined Seth Temple's firm by the late 1930s. After the deaths of Seth and Arthur, the firm was sold to an out of state firm. Whitaker took up the role of architect for Marycrest College and was responsible for the third phase of Petersen Hall completed in 1962. By the time this building was completed it would be the most architecturally elaborate design on the Marycrest College campus with a rich pallet of surface treatments, window forms, stone ornamentation, Gothic entrance shapes, and interior Gothic elements. The completed building has a strong horizontal form but features several jutting towers that when combined with the campus's tree covered vistas, gives the building a picturesque appearance.

North Hall-Petersen Hall shortly after construction of west wing; note wall joint, 1951 (Looking northwest; from: "Marycrest College, 1939-1959," Davenport, Iowa: Marycrest College, 1959)



Section Number 8 Page 34

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

Raymond C. Whitaker was the descendent of two prominent Davenport carpenter-contractors, Charles W. Whitaker, and John W. Whitaker whose work included a number of important local factories and residences in the late 19<sup>th</sup> century. Their financial success allowed Raymond the opportunity to study architecture at the University of Illinois where he obtained a degree in architectural studies from the School of Fine and Applied Arts in 1915. He traveled extensively and completed architectural designs sporadically after graduating. In ca. 1938 Whitaker finally put his architectural degree to use full-time when he joined Seth Temple's firm. Notable local commissions later in his career included the Highland Potato Chip Factory in Davenport and a number of buildings for Frank Foundries in Moline, Davenport, and Muncie, Indiana.<sup>13</sup>

Whitaker's work on the third phase Petersen Hall addition was not his first work completed at Marycrest. This project came in 1955 and involved construction of Freshmen Dormitory later named Lawlor Hall. Built at the crest of the hillside, this contemporarily designed dormitory had a basic rectilinear plan and horizontal form that incorporated the same brick and stone of earlier Marycrest buildings. The building was designed for future expansion, which Marycrest commissioned Whitaker to complete in 1959 as enrollment continued to increase.

In 1958 another Whitaker building was erected at Marycrest – the Cone Library at the east edge of the central campus. This was the first building in a ten-year building plan for the college. Here again, Whitaker employed the standard Marycrest - a mottled red, face brick manufactured by the Hydraulic Press Brick Company of St. Louis. The building was designed with considerable consultation with staff advisors and ample space left for expansion needs of the library. The building's one-story scale was made to fit the scale of other campus buildings by raising the entrance and exaggerating the height of the main floor.

Pleased with Whitaker's work, Marycrest retained his services for expansion of West Hall the same year that the library was under construction. Whitaker's task was to add a third floor to the existing two-story building. To make the new level fit, he used the standard Brick Marycrest and converted the former stone coping into a stone beltcourse. The result worked extremely well for West Hall. The next year, Whitaker was commissioned to do the same thing for Lawlor Hall. In this case, however, the addition of a third floor for the building had been from the beginning. Lawlor Hall's expansion was completed in a manner similar to West Hall's in 1959.

Whitaker's design work for Marycrest, his only Roman Catholic client, continued during the 1960s, first with Petersen Hall and later with another classroom building and dormitory. Walsh Hall completed in 1964 was the most substantial classroom completed since the college had been established. Second only to Petersen Hall in size, Walsh Hall contained science classrooms and laboratories as well as administrative offices. The building used the same Marycrest building elements, mottled red brick and limestone trim in a building form and scale that reflected the nearby

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Email correspondence with Kenneth A. Wagner, Westmont, Illinois, August 5, 2003. Wagner was Raymond C. Whitaker's architectural partner from 1963 through 1967.

Section Number 8 Page 35

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

Petersen Hall. The result was a compatibly designed pair of buildings anchoring the college's major entrance off West 12<sup>th</sup> Street. Whitaker's work was acknowledged with an honorary degree from the college in 1964.

The last building designed by Whitaker for the Marycrest campus was Rohlman Hall. This L-shaped dormitory was constructed into the hillside south of the central campus adjacent to Lawlor Hall. Its shape took advantage of the site providing dramatic river vistas for the majority of the dormitory's rooms. Like Lawlor Hall to the north, it incorporated the same brick and stone finish. For both Rohlman Hall and Walsh Hall, Whitaker came out of retirement and was assisted by another young architect, Kenneth Wagner. Wagner was also a graduate of the University of Illinois and continued in practice with Whitaker from 1963 through 1967.

Taken together, the buildings and additions designed by Whitaker represent considerable architectural talent. Those projects that involved additions to buildings designed principally by others show Whitaker's ability to adapt his designs to the aesthetic demands of an earlier architect. His work on original designs such as that for the Cone Library demonstrated his skill to work closely with the users of a building to accomplish the desired result. His work on Lawlor Hall demonstrated his skill to plan and then implement a phased building program. His design for Walsh Hall demonstrated his ability to design a compatible building for a high-profile entrance location. Through more than a decade's worth of designs, Whitaker was able to maintain use of the same building materials to create a set of buildings that fit the scale of predecessor structures and at the same time solved the programming needs of the growing college.

**East Elevation of Rohlman Hall (left) and Lawlor Hall (far right)**. Both buildings designed by Raymond C. Whitaker. View shows seven levels of building height due to steep slow of hillside. (Elevation drawing prepared by Cable Design Group, Sioux City, Iowa, 2003)



→ N

Section Number 8 Page 36

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

# **Contributing and Non-Contributing Properties**

By definition, a historic district is a collection of buildings, that when considered as a group rather than individually, possesses a sense of time and place. They may share a common building type, style, form, and/or material. They have a common period of significance that may extend through a few years or several decades. They may have a common architect or building. They consist of contiguous properties or multi-block areas with relatively few intrusions. Integrity for individual buildings, as well as their setting, should be high.

Buildings within historic districts are divided into two categories: non-contributing and contributing resources. Contributing buildings in the Marycrest College Historic District are defined as structures that were acquired for college use or built for college purposes during the period 1938 through 1955. Built during two decades that included World War II and continued into the 1950s, these buildings share a common scale and building material. Several have a similar architectural style and a number were designed by the same architect.

Non-contributing resources in historic districts are generally those buildings that do not share a common heritage with the district as evidenced in building type, architectural style(s), form, materials, or period of significance. In the case of the Marycrest College Historic District, non-contributing buildings are defined as those buildings that were not in use for college purposes or were built outside of the 21-year period of significance from1938 to 1959. Over time, it is expected that at least three of these buildings (Cone Library, Walsh Hall, and Rohlman Hall) are likely to become eligible for contributing status as they reach the 50-year age limit. Both share building material and scale found in earlier campus buildings and are associated with the work of the architect who is responsible for designing a number of the campus' buildings, Raymond C. Whitaker. At least one building, the Activities Center, is likely to remain non-contributing due to its non-comforming building design and material. It is likely to be considered intrusive in nature and would not be missed if removed from the district.

The Marycrest College Historic District contains 13 resources including two buildings previously determined eligible for the National Register. The Max Petersen House was built in 1888 and served as a private residence until it was acquired for use in conjunction with Marycrest College in 1938. The house was listed on the NRHP in 1988. The second resource on the former campus listed on the NRHP, is the Kuno Struck House or Clifton Manor. It originally served as a residence and along with its garage, was acquired for campus use in 1978, twenty years after the end of the period of significance. The building was individually listed on the NRHP in 1983 and though it is not significant for its association with Marycrest College's period of significance, it was in place during the college's early years. Together with its individual listing, this makes it a contributing structure in the Marycrest College Historic District. Although the garage was not specifically mentioned in the nomination materials at the time that the house was designated in 1983, its construction date of 1927 and the fact that it retains its physical integrity, also make it a contributing resource. The evaluation of contributing and non-contributing status of buildings within the Marycrest College

Section Number 8 Page 37

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

Historic District was done using a set of standards that were consistent with National Register requirements and, at the same time, reflected the organic development experienced by several o the campus buildings. The fact that the Marycrest College Historic District has been continually used as a college with a growing student population during most of its life has meant that alteration has been a regular practice.

Within the District it is expected that all contributing buildings retain either their *original* appearance in terms of basic shape, proportions, rooflines and important architectural features, or the appearance acquired during a subsequent *historic alteration* (one that is approximately 50 years old). In either case, original entrance and window openings were expected to remain relatively unchanged, masonry detailing such as cut-stone trim was to be relatively unaltered, and modifications or additions were expected to reflect the general design of the original building. Easily reversible alterations, such as the addition of fire escape ladders or the temporary closure of windows with shutters or boards, were not considered significant.

A list of buildings and structures within the Marycrest College Historic District appears on the following page with their designation as contributing or non-contributing noted. As mentioned above, it is possible in the future that several of the non-contributing buildings – Cone Library, Walsh Hall, Rohlman Hall, and the Nursing Education Building – might become contributing once they reach the 50-year age limit. The Cone Library, Walsh Hall, and Rohlman Hall continue to demonstrate the architectural design skills of Raymond Whitaker while the Nursing Education Building shows a marked shift in building design in the hands of a new generation of architects.

Photo #	Building Number	Original Name/Current Name	Date Built/ Addition(s)	BUILDING STATUS Contributing Key Non- Contributing		
#1	#1	Petersen, Max D. House	1888		X (NRHP)	
#2-4	#2	Liberal Arts Hall/Upham Hall	1939		X	
#5	#3	Upham Hall Shed	ca. 1940	X		
#6	#4	West Hall	1941/1958	Х		
#7-10	#5	North Hall/Petersen Hall	1948/1951/1962		X	
#11	#6	Freshman Hall/Lawlor Hall	1955/1959	Х		
#12	#7	Cone Library	1958			X
#13	#8	Walsh Hall	1964			X
#14	#9	Rohlman Hall	1966			X
#15	#10	Nursing Education Building	1973			X
#16	#11	Activities Center	1978			X
#17	#12	Struck, Kuno House/Clifton Manor	1910		X (NRHP)	
#18	#13	Struck House Garage	1927	Х		

## Contributing and Non-Contributing Properties Associated with District's Period of Significance – 1938-1955

Section Number 8 Page 38

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property

## <u>Summary</u>

In summary, the Marycrest College Historic District derives local significance under Criteria A and C during the period 1938 – 1955. Under Criterion A the District is significant under the National Register theme of "Education" for its association with an important Roman Catholic liberal arts college established by the Sisters of the Congregation of Humility of Mary for women students in 1938-39. The college flourished in the decades following World War II. The District derives additional significance under Criterion C for the theme "Architecture." The District contains good examples of collegiate buildings that blend the Late Gothic Revival and Jacobethan Revival architectural styles. The campus' buildings also share a common building material (mottled red brick with Bedford stone trim), modest scale (three-story maximum height), and clustering around the central campus with extraordinary Mississippi River vistas. Prominent Davenport architects and architectural firms represented in the campus's building stock include Frederick Clausen, Clausen and Clausen, Temple and Temple, and Raymond C. Whitaker. Taken together, the District's buildings serve as a significant collection of collegiate buildings whose importance derives from their historical associations, their architectural style, their shared material and scale, and their designers. Though originally owned and operated by a religious organization, the District is primarily significant under the National Register themes of "Education" and "Architecture" rather than "Religion." No significance is asserted under Criterion D or Criterion B for the District.

Scott County, IA

State

Section Number 9 Page 39

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

# 9. Major Bibliographical References

Articles in The Crest. (Marycrest College, Davenport, Iowa):

"Residence Hall Open to Occupants." November 4, 1940.

"Marycrest Enrollment Reaches New High." October 24, 1946.

"Students Occupy New Building; Dedication Day to Be Announced." February 18, 1948.

"Marycrest Plans New Dormitory to House Seventy-five Students." May 1955.

"Work Progresses on Hall to House Freshman Class." September 30, 1955.

"Marycrest Opens Doors to \$250,000 Library, Union at Start of Twentieth Year." October 10, 1958.

"Founder's Day Supplement." October 7, 1959.

"Ambrosians View Co-ed Marycrest," November 25, 1969.

"Buildings Named in Tribute." September 14, 1979.

"College Symbol Reflects Tradition."

"Mother Mary Geraldine Upham, the Pioneer of Marycrest." September 14, 1979.

"Bicentennial Issue," Quad-City Times, (Davenport, Iowa), February 2, 1976.

- Brewer, Eileen Mary. Nuns and the Education of American Catholic Women, 1860-1920. Chicago: Loyola University Press, 1987.
- Briar Cliff College History. Available at: <u>http://www.briarcliff.edu/visitors/aboutuniversity.html</u>. Accessed September 20, 2003.
- Building Permits for Marycrest College buildings and Kuno Struck House, 1500 and 1600 blocks of West 12<sup>th</sup> Street, Public Works Department, City of Davenport, Iowa.
- "Buildings on the Campus of Marycrest International University and Teikyo Marycrest University Campus Map." ca. 2002.

"Campus Views," Marycrest College, Davenport, Iowa, undated - ca. 1957.

Christensen, Thomas P. "An Industrial History of Scott County (Concluded)." Annals of Iowa, Vol. XXII (July 1940).

Clarke College – History. Available at: <u>http://www.clarke.edu/info/history.htm.</u> Accessed September 20, 2003.

"College Announces North Hall Expansion," *The Marycrest Alumna*, Volume 8, Number 1, Davenport, Iowa: Marycrest College, January 1962.

Davenport city directories, various, 1938 – 1968.

"Davenport City Map." Iowa Department of Transportation, Available at http://www.msp.dot.state.ia.us/transdata/dlalphabetcity.html. Accessed 2/9/2003.

"Dedication Program, Nursing Education Building," Marycrest College, Davenport, Iowa, November 11, 1973.

Deferrari, Roy J., editor. *Essays on Catholic Education in the United States*. Washington, D.C.: Catholic University of America Press, 1942.

Section Number \_\_\_\_9 Page \_\_\_40

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

Email correspondence with John Gere, AIA, Davenport, Iowa, July 2003.

Email correspondence with Roman Scholtz, AIA, Davenport, Iowa, July 2003.

Email correspondence with Wesley Shank, Ames, Iowa, July 2003.

Email correspondence and interview with Sr. Joan Shiel, Sisters of Humility of Mary Center Archives, Davenport, Iowa, September and October 2003.

Email correspondence with Kenneth A. Wagner, AIA, Westmont, Illinois, August 5, 2003.

- "Existing Site Plan, Lawlor and Rohlman Halls Housing Renovation, Marycrest Campus, Davenport, Iowa." Cable Design group, Sioux City, Iowa, December 5, 1902.
- Fetzer, John Clark. A Study in City Building Davenport, Iowa. Davenport, Iowa: Davenport Chamber of Commerce, August 1945. (PhD. Thesis, Department of Economics, State University of Iowa)
- Field inspection of Marycrest College buildings by Marlys Svendsen , June 15-17, 2003.

Fire Insurance Maps, Sanborn Company, 1910 updated to 1941, 1956, and 1978.

- The Franciscan University History. Available at: <u>http://www.tfu.edu/index.cfm?pageid=23</u>. Accessed September 25, 2003.
- "Historical and Architectural Resources of Davenport, Iowa Multiple Resource Area," National Register of Historic Places Nomination Form, National Park Service, July 7, 1983.
- Jahn, Ed. "Colleges OK Merger Plan," Quad-City Times (Davenport, Iowa), March 12, 1972.
- Loras College History. Available at: <u>http://depts.loras.edu/marketing/college/history.html.</u> Accessed September 20, 2003.

"Marycrest College, 1939-1959." Davenport, Iowa: Marycrest College, 1959.

Marycrest College and Teikyo Marycrest University academic catalogues, 1945-1946, 1951-1952,1954-1955, 1955-1956, 1970-1972, 1973-1974, 1990-1992, 1994-1996, 1999-2001

Marycrest College Photograph Collection (historic views of campus buildings, ca. 1912-1991). Marycrest College Archives, Congregation of Humility of Mary Center, Davenport, Iowa.

Marycrest College Library Open House Program, October 4 and 5, 1958, Davenport, Iowa.

Marycrest College yearbooks, 1948, 1949, 1950, 1951, 1952, 1953, 1954, 1955, 1957, 1960, 1961, 1962, 1963, 1964, 1972, and 1979.

"Marycrest Opens Child Care Center," The Leader (Davenport, Iowa), November 22, 1990.

Section Number 9 Page 41

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

McCooley, John. "Teikyo Follows Similar Pattern in Acquiring Colleges," Quad-City Times, December 17, 1990.

McGlynn, Ann and Lee Nelson. "Marycrest to Close Doors," Quad-City Times, December 18, 2001.

- Miscellaneous photographs, Richardson-Sloan Special Collections Center, Davenport Public Library, Davenport, Iowa.
- Mount Mercy College History. Available at: <u>http://www2.mtmercy.edu/AboutMtMercy.html.</u> Accessed September 20, 2003.
- "National Register of Historic Places Inventory Nomination Form for Max Petersen House," November 13, 1978.
- "Newman College, St. Ambrose, Marycrest Name Merged College After Noted Irish Educator," Quad-Times, May 25, 1972.
- Oszucik, Philippe. "A History of the Architecture and Urbanization of Nineteenth Century Davenport, Iowa." Unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, University of Iowa, 1979.
- "Ordinance for the Local Landmark Designation of the Marycrest College Campus," Municipal Code of the City of Davenport, Iowa, December 12, 2002.
- Power, Edward J. Catholic Higher Education in America. New York: Appleton-Century Crofts, 1972.
- "The President's Report, Year Ending June 30, 1976," Davenport, Iowa: Marycrest College, 1976.
- "Report of the President, 1975," Davenport, Iowa: Marycrest College, 1975.
- "Retired Architect," (obituary for Raymond C. Whitaker), *Times-Democrat*, March 13, 1972.
- Ruger, Todd. "New Plans for Empty School," Quad-City Times, September 19, 2002.
- St. Ambrose University History. Available at: <u>http://www.sau.edu/administration/geninfo/history.htm</u>. Accessed September 18, 2003.
- Schier, Tracy and Cynthia Eagle Russett, editors. *Catholic Women's Colleges in America*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2002.
- Scott County, Iowa History. Des Moines: Iowa Writers' Program of the Work Projects Administration, 1942.
- Shank, Wesley I. Iowa's Historic Architects, a Biographical Dictionary. Iowa City, Iowa: University of Iowa Press, 1999.
- Sheridan, Joseph. "The Long History Behind a Merger," Quad-City Times, March 28, 1972.
- "Sister Sabrina Mary Named Marycrest President, Succeeds Mother Mary Geraldine, Founder and First President," *The Marycrest Alumna*. Vol. 8, No. 1, Davenport, Iowa: Marycrest College, January 1962.

Section Number \_\_\_\_ 9 Page \_\_\_ 42\_\_

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

"Site #82-10-12-W1645, Dr. Kuno Struck House, " Davenport Survey, Department of Community Development, City of Davenport, 1982.

Svendsen, Marlys A. Davenport A Pictorial History. Rock Island, IL: G. Bradley Publishing Co., 1985.

Svendsen, Marlys A. and Martha H. Bowers. *Davenport Where the Mississippi Runs West.* Davenport, Iowa: City of Davenport, 1979.

Youniss, James, John J. Convey and Jeffrey A. McLellan, editors. *The Catholic Character of Catholic Schools.* Notre Dame, Indiana: University of Notre Dame Press, 2000.

Willard, John. "Nuns Turn Bluff-top Estate into a Women's College," Quad-City Times, December 18, 2001.

Section Number 10 Page 43

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

# 10. Geographical Data

## UTM Reference (continued)



# **Verbal Boundary Description:**

The following description is not a legal description but generally defines the perimeter boundary of the District.

Within the City of Davenport, Scott County, Iowa: Beginning at the intersection of the east side of Division Street and the south side of West 12<sup>th</sup> Street proceeding clockwise along a line that follows the south side of West 12<sup>th</sup> Street to the east side of Sturdevant Street; then north along the east side of Sturdevant street to West 13<sup>th</sup> Street; then east along a line along the south side of West 13<sup>th</sup> Street to the parking lot for the Activities Center (#11); then south along the edge of the parking lot extended to the south side of West 12<sup>th</sup> Street; then east along the south side of West 12<sup>th</sup> Street to Washington Street; then south along the west side of Washington Street

Section Number 10 Page 44

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

to the alley between West 12<sup>th</sup> Street and Clay Street; then west along the north edge of the alley until the rear (east) property line behind the Cone Library (the line between lots 6 and 7, Clifton Hill Third Addition, extended); then west along the south line of the alley and the north lot line of Lot 7, Clifton Hill Third Addition; then south along the rear property line behind the Cone Library (a line between lots 7 and 8, Clifton Hill Third Addition) to the north edge of Clay Street; then west along the north edge of Clay Street to the end of the street; then south along the west edge of Lot 8 extended to the north edge of West 10<sup>th</sup> Street; then west approximately 375 feet; then north approximately 210 feet to the south edge of Division Street; and then north along the east edge of Division Street to the point of beginning.

## **Boundary Justification:**

This boundary represents the campus as originally developed and expanded by Marycrest College from 1938 through 1978. Several non-contiguous parking lots are not included in the District.

Section Number Maps Page 45

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

Marycrest College Historic District Boundaries. Riverview Terrace Historic District (NRHP) appears in gray area. Building numbers identify District resources listed in the key below and on page 31. (Map provided by Community and Economic Development Department, City of Davenport)



Section Number <u>Maps</u> Page <u>46</u>

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property

**Map of Quad Cities (Iowa-Illinois)**<sup>14</sup> showing general location of the Marycrest District.

Scott County, IA

State

† N



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>Map from "Quad Cities Road Map," Available at http://quadcities.com/map2.asp; Accessed 3/31/03.

.

بر

## NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES Continuation Sheet

Section Number \_\_\_\_ Photographs \_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_ 47\_\_\_

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

## Photograph Key for Marycrest College Historic District:

Marlys Svendsen, photographer Date taken: June and October 2003

Photo #	Building Number	Building Name	Photograph Description		
#1	#1	Petersen, Max D. House	South façade, looking northeast		
#2	#2	Liberal Arts Hall/Upham Hall	North façade, center and west end, looking southwest		
#3	#2	Liberal Arts Hall/Upham Hall	North façade, center and east end, looking south		
#4	#2	Liberal Arts Hall/Upham Hall	Rear or south façade, looking north		
#5	#3	Upham Hall Shed	East façade, looking west		
#6	#4	West Hall	North façade, looking south at main entrance		
#7	#5	North Hall/Petersen Hall	South façade, main entrance, looking north		
#8	#5	North Hall/Petersen Hall	South façade, looking northeast		
#9	#5	North Hall/Petersen Hall	West façade, looking east		
#10	#5	North Hall/Petersen Hall	North façade, east wing, looking southwest		
#11	#6	Freshman Hall/Lawlor Hall	North façade, looking southwest		
#12	#7	Cone Library	West façade, looking southeast		
#13	#8	Walsh Hall	North façade, looking southeast along W. 12th St. in foregroun		
#14	#9	Rohlman Hall	East façade, looking west		
#15	#10	Nursing Education Building	South façade, looking northeast		
#16	#11	Activities Center	Looking northwest at entrance area with gymnasium at rear		
#17	#12	Struck, Kuno House/Clifton Manor	North façade, looking south at main entrance		
#18	#13	Struck House Garage	Looking northeast at overhead doors		

Section Number \_\_\_\_ Photographs \_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_ 48

Marycrest College Historic District Name of Property Scott County, IA State

Photograph Map Key

N 1



Section Number \_\_\_\_ Amendment & Map \_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_1\_\_\_

Marycrest College Historic District
Name of Property

State

Scott County, IA

A HT S

Date of

\* v

#### 3. State/Federal Agency Certification

As the designated authority under the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended, I hereby certify that this [x] nomination [] request for determination of eligibility meets the documentation standards for registering properties in the National Register of Historic Places and meets the procedural and professional requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property [x] meets [] does not meet the National Register criteria. I recommend that this property be considered significant

[] nationally [] statewide [x] locally. ([] see continuation sheet for additional comments).

Aunel J. Sonke Deputy SHPO, October 31, 2007 Signature of certifying official/Title Date **STATE HISTORICAL SOCIETY OF IOWA** 

State or Federal agency and bureau

In my opinion, the property [] meets [] does not meet the National Register criteria. ([] See continuation sheet for additional comments.)

a

Signature of the Keeper

Signature of certifying official/Title

Date

State or Federal agency and bureau

#### 4. National Park Service Certification

I hereby certify that the property is: Action [] entered in the National Register. [] See continuation sheet.

determined eligible for the
 National Register.
 [] See continuation sheet.

] determined not eligible for the National Register.

removed from the National Register.

(Vother, (explain:)

Period of significance amended; 1 contributing resource added

Documentation

about the Boal 12.5.07

Section Number \_\_\_\_ Amendment & Map \_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_2

Marycrest College Historic District

----

State

Scott County, IA

# **EXPLANATION OF THE AMENDMENT**

This amendment to a previously listed National Register Registration Form is being filed under "Section VI. Amending National Register Forms" of *National Register Bulletin 16-A*, using alternative #1 described on page 71. Alternative #1 requires submission of "continuation sheets with the new information and an explanation of the amendment."

The purpose of this amendment is to extend the period of significance for the Marycrest College Historic District from 1938-1955 to 1938-1958 and to change the status of the Cone Library from noncontributing to contributing.

# 8. STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

As Marycrest College approached the end of its second decade in the mid-1950s, enrollment topped 600 students. The growth of buildings on the campus paralleled this increase in students including completion of new dormitories as well as expansions of several existing dormitories. The other principal building completed during this decade was **Cone Library** (Photo #12 in original NRHP nomination) in 1957-1958. Its construction along the east edge of the central campus' open-space quadrangle marked the final building project in this important section of the campus. When the nomination was originally submitted in 2005, the building was designated as noncontributing but is now evaluated as contributing.

*Historical Background:* Construction of the Library came in the wake of Marycrest's incorporation as a separate college from St. Ambrose College in 1954 and its independent accreditation the following year by the North Central Association of Colleges and Secondary Schools, which praised the college in its report by stating that "Marycrest has the potential to be the Vassar of Catholic colleges."<sup>1</sup>

By the end of the 1950s, Marycrest was formally strategizing for its future growth as an independent Catholic women's college. A first step involved adoption of a ten-year growth plan. Construction of Cone Library along the east edge of the central campus in 1957-1958 was the first action to implement this plan and affirm the college's status as an independent Catholic women's college. The construction of Cone Library was also the first large, single- purpose building – other than dormitories – to be erected for the college. Designed by local architect Raymond C. Whitaker, the library was built and furnished for a cost of \$250,000. General contractor was H. George Schloemer.

*Building Appearance:* As stated in the original NRHP nomination, Cone Library has an irregular rectangular plan measuring 150 by 70 feet overall. One and a half levels are exposed on all

<sup>1</sup>lbid.

Section Number Amendment & Map Page 3

Marycrest College Historic District

State

Scott County, IA

Name of Property

sides with the front (west facade) facing the central campus. The building has a poured concrete foundation with brick faced concrete walls, and Bedford stone trim. The wall brick is the standard brick that Marycrest used for all buildings constructed on campus through the 1960s a mottled-red face brick manufactured by the Hydraulic Press Brick Company of St. Louis. For the library, brick is laid in American bond with a header course every sixth course. Deep eaves overhang walls with a wide band of stone along the upper edge of the wall also serving as the window lintels. The building design described by contemporaries as "modern." has its horizontal front facade divided into eight bays separated by projecting brick piers that extend from the ground level to the eaves. The entrance bay is set off center in the north half with stone wall panels, a planter and stairs leading to three plate glass and oak doors on the lower of three tiers. Rectangular fixed sash set in matching natural finished oak frames fill the upper tiers. The window bays to either side of the entrance bay (three to the north and four to the south) have stone sill with brown metal sash configured in three tiers. Operable pivot lights are on the short lower tiers and fixed sash in the progressively taller upper sash. The basement level has three square windows closely spaced in each bay. Each opening is filled with a single black glass, replacement panel with the concrete foundation serving as a continuous sill.

On the north and south façades of the library, the front half of the building contains window bays of a similar design to the front facade. Basement windows, however, retain their original aluminum finished sash, each configured with two horizontal lights. The rear portion of the north facade as well as the entire east facade contains paired windows in each bay with short, operable pivot lights along the bottom and tall fixed lights above. Basement windows here also retain their original aluminum finished sash configured with two horizontal lights. The south façade's east end is a solid brick wall with no openings. A decorative cut stone design in the shape of the Marycrest insignia is imbedded high on this blank wall. A cross in the center of the shield-shaped stone contains the inscription "Bonitas, Veritas, Pulchritas," meaning "the good, the true, the beautiful." Religious symbols are placed in three guadrants of the shield with Marycrest's symbol – an "M" inset inside a crown set above three waving lines – placed in the lower right quadrant. The latter element was designed to symbolize Marycrest overlooking the Mississippi River according to the insignia's creator, Sr. Clarice Ebert of the college's art department.

The interior spaces of Cone Library are accessed via a split-level entrance foyer located inside the glass entrance bay facing the central campus. The upper or main level of the library has tall ceilings with the front section half of the building divided into three large rooms separated by wood panel and glass panel walls that reflected the window bay configurations. The original periodical reading room was in the north room, the charging desk and card catalog files in the center bay, and the reference reading room in the south bay. The stack area extending across the rear of the building has three levels in the combined main and lower level vertical space. A second set of internal circulation stairs is located in the northeast corner of the building along with offices and a study room. The lower level of the library originally contained the student

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES Continuation Sheet

 Section Number
 Amendment & Map
 Page
 4\_\_\_\_

 \_\_\_\_\_Marycrest College Historic District
 \_\_\_\_\_\_Scott County, IA

 Name of Property
 State

union or social center in the south half of the building and an audio-visual room and alumnae office, and receiving room in the north half. Interior spaces have painted concrete block and plaster walls, plaster ceilings, and asphalt floor.

The only changes to the Cone Library since the Marycrest College Historic District was originally nominated in 2005 are a result of the commencement of work on the building's interior for its reuse as apartments and meeting room space. The exterior has been maintained but some sections of wood trim are showing deterioration. The currents work is being undertaken under the guidance of the staff of the State Historical Society of Iowa and the National Park Service. Its completion will make it the 5<sup>th</sup> contributing resource in the district to be reused as senior housing and activity space since the current owner commenced work on the former college campus in 2005. Historic Preservation Certification Applications, Part I and Part II for the Cone Library have been filed with the State Historical Society and review is pending.

Cone Library with Walsh Hall in background, ca. 1970 (historic view looking northeast; from: Marycrest College Collection. Marycrest College Archives, Congregation of Humility of Mary Center, Davenport, Iowa.)



Architect for Cone Library: Atchitect for Cone Library, Raymond C. Whitaker, was the descendent of two prominent Davenport carpenter-contractors, Charles W. Whitaker and John W. Whitaker, whose work included a number of important local factories and residences in the late 19<sup>th</sup> century. Their financial success allowed Raymond the opportunity to study architecture at the University of Illinois where he obtained a degree in architectural studies from the School of Fine and Applied Arts in 1915. Raymond traveled extensively and completed architectural designs sporadically after graduating. In ca. 1938 Whitaker finally put his architectural degree to use full-time when the returned to Davenport and joined Seth Temple's firm. Notable local

Page \_\_\_\_5 Section Number Amendment & Map

Marycrest College Historic District

Scott County, IA

State

Name of Property

commissions later in his career included the Highland Potato Chip Factory in Davenport and a number of buildings for Frank Foundries in Moline, Davenport, and Muncie, Indiana.

Other work completed at Marycrest by Whitaker included the design in 1955 for "Freshmen Dormitory" later named Lawlor Hall. Built at the crest of the hillside, this contemporarily designed dormitory had a basic rectilinear plan and horizontal form that incorporated the same brick and stone of earlier Marycrest buildings. The building was designed for future expansion, which Marvcrest commissioned Whitaker to complete in 1959 as enrollment continued to increase.

As was noted above, 1958 saw completion of Whitaker's design for Cone Library at the east edge of the central campus. The building was designed with considerable consultation with staff advisors and ample space left for expansion needs of the library. The building's one-story scale was made to fit the scale of other campus buildings by raising the entrance and exaggerating the height of the main floor.

Pleased with Whitaker's work, Marycrest retained his services for expansion of another dormitory, West Hall, the same year that the library was under construction. Whitaker's task was to add a third floor to the existing two-story building. To make the new level fit, he used the standard brick used by Marycrest and converted the former stone coping into a stone beltcourse. The result worked extremely well for West Hall. The next year, Whitaker was commissioned to do the same thing for Lawlor Hall. In this case, however, the addition of a third floor for the building had been anticipated from the beginning. Lawlor Hall's expansion was completed in a manner similar to West Hall's in 1959.

Whitaker's design work for Marvcrest, his only Roman Catholic client, continued during the 1960s, first with the third and final phase of Petersen Hall in 1962 and later with another classroom building and dormitory. Walsh Hall completed in 1964 was the most substantial classroom completed since the college had been established. Second only to Petersen Hall in size, Walsh Hall contained science classrooms and laboratories as well as administrative offices. The building used the same Marycrest building elements, mottled red brick and limestone trim in a building form and scale that reflected the nearby Petersen Hall. The result was a compatibly designed pair of buildings anchoring the college's major entrance off West 12<sup>th</sup> Street. Whitaker's work was acknowledged with an honorary degree from the college in 1964.

The last building designed by Whitaker for the Marycrest campus was Rohlman Hall. This Lshaped dormitory was constructed into the hillside south of the central campus adjacent to Lawlor Hall. Its shape took advantage of the site providing dramatic river vistas for the majority

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Email correspondence with Kenneth A. Wagner, Westmont, Illinois, August 5, 2003. Wagner was Raymond C. Whitaker's architectural partner from 1963 through 1967.

Section Number Amendment & Map Page 6

Marycrest College Historic District
Name of Property

\_\_\_\_

State

Scott County, IA

of the dormitory's rooms. Like Lawlor Hall to the north, it incorporated the same brick and stone finish. For both Rohlman Hall and Walsh Hall, Whitaker came out of retirement and was assisted by another young architect, Kenneth Wagner. Wagner was also a graduate of the University of Illinois and continued in practice with Whitaker from 1963 through 1967.

Taken together, the buildings and additions designed by Whitaker represent considerable architectural talent. Those projects that involved additions to buildings designed principally by others show Whitaker's ability to adapt his designs to the aesthetic demands of an earlier architect. His work on original designs such as that for the Cone Library demonstrated his skill to work closely with the users of a building to accomplish the desired result. His work on Lawlor Hall demonstrated his skill to plan and then implement a phased building program. His design for Walsh Hall demonstrated his ability to design a compatible building for a high-profile entrance location. Through more than a decade's worth of designs, Whitaker was able to maintain use of the same building materials to create a set of buildings that fit the scale of predecessor structures and at the same time solved the programming needs of the growing college.

Contributing and Noncontributing Resources: When the Marycrest College Historic District was first nominated and approved in 2005, eight of the 13 resources were identified as contributing because they fell within the period of significance identified for the District, 1938-1955, and they met the requirements for architectural integrity and/or historic association with the development of the college. With this amendment extending the period of significance to the years 1938-1958, nine of the 13 resources are identified as contributing. The Cone Library is the only resource changed from noncontributing to contributing.

As was noted in the original nomination, noncontributing resources in historic districts are generally those buildings that do not share a common heritage with the district as evidenced in building type, architectural style(s), form, materials, or period of significance. In the case of the Marycrest College Historic District, however, several noncontributing buildings are defined as those buildings that were not in use for college purposes or were built outside of the period of significance. Over time, the nomination stated, "at least three of the noncontributing buildings (Cone Library, Walsh Hall, and Rohlman Hall) are likely to become eligible for contributing status as they reach the 50-year age limit." Like the earlier college buildings, the nomination goes on to state that they "share building material and scale found in earlier campus buildings and are associated with the work of the architect who is responsible for designing a number of the campus' buildings, Raymond C. Whitaker." (Marycrest College Historic District, NRHP nomination, p. 36)

Section Number \_\_\_\_ Amendment & Map \_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_ 7

Marycrest College Historic District

State \_\_\_\_

Scott County, IA

Name of Property

4

**Marycrest College Historic District.** Riverview Terrace Historic District (NRHP) appears in gray area. Building numbers identify District resources listed in the key below; **Cone Library (now, contributing) is Building #7.** (Map provided by Community and Economic Development Department, City of Davenport)

